

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2019

Perspectives of Patients with Comorbidity on the Use of eHealth Technology for Self-Management at Kenyatta National Hospital

Dorcas Waithira Maina *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Epidemiology Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Health Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Dorcas Waithira Maina

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Egondu Onyejekwe, Committee Chairperson, Public Health Faculty Dr. Jeanne Connors, Committee Member, Public Health Faculty Dr. Kim Sanders, University Reviewer, Public Health Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2019

Abstract

Perspectives of Patients with Comorbidity on the Use of eHealth Technology

for Self-Management at Kenyatta National Hospital

by

Dorcas Waithira Maina

MScN University of Nairobi, 2007

BScN, Moi University, 2002

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in Public Health

Walden University

May 2019

Abstract

Health care systems still focus on single disease management and ignore the complexities of multiple conditions management. Though self-management is the focus of chronic disease management, patients with comorbidities face challenges in meeting their selfmanagement goals. The purpose of this study was to explore the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth technology to promote self-management. The research was grounded on the technology acceptance model. I sought to explore the participants' understanding of self-management, the challenges to self-management and their perspectives on the use of eHealth for self-management. In this phenomenological study, 10 interviews were conducted from a purposeful sample of those with two or more comorbid conditions. The collected data were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim. Prolonged engagement, member checks, and triangulation were used to ensure trustworthiness. Self-reports and observation augmented the interviews. Data collection continued until saturation was reached, then analyzed iteratively and organized according to themes. The results showed that the participants managed their conditions at home by taking prescribed drugs, attending clinics, and following a special diet. However, they faced financial constraints, struggled with symptom control, and took too many drugs. The results also showed that technology could be used for people living with comorbidity as a source of information, to remind patients to take drugs or attend clinics, to increase awareness of symptoms, and to assist in the management of disease. This study is expected to help in understanding (a) the challenges faced by patients with comorbidities, and (b) how the use of technology promotes self-management in this growing group.

Perspectives of Patients with Comorbidity on the Use of eHealth Technology

for Self-Management at Kenyatta National Hospital

by

Dorcas Waithira Maina

MScN, University of Nairobi, 2007

BScN, Moi University, 2002

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in Public health-Epidemiology

Walden University

January 2019

Acknowledgments

I am grateful to Dr. Egondu for guiding me throughout the process. I am also thankful to Dr. Connors for her continuous guidance in the dissertation process. I also acknowledge the roles played by Dr. Tammy Root as the research coordinator and Dr. Dr. Nancy Rea the program director. I am also grateful to my family for their support and patience.

List of Tablesv
List of Figures vi
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study1
Introduction1
Background of the Study
Problem Statement7
Purpose9
Research Questions
Theoretical Framework10
Nature of the Study
Definitions11
Assumptions12
Scope and Delimitations
Limitations14
Significance15
Summary15
Chapter 2: Literature Review17
Introduction17
Search Strategy
Theoretical Foundation19
Technology Acceptance on Use of eHealth Technology20

Table of Contents

Review of the Literature	21
Introduction to Self-management	21
Understanding of self-management by patients with comorbidities	
Challenges of Self-management	
Perspectives on the Use of Technology	30
Conclusion	33
Chapter 3: Research Method	37
Introduction	37
Research Design	37
Measures	40
Research Questions	40
Role of the Researcher	41
Ethical Protection of Participants	41
Interviews	42
Participants	43
Participants Selection Procedures	44
Data Collection	45
Data Storage, Archival and Quality Assurance	46
Instrumentation	47
Trustworthiness	50
Ethical consideration	51
Data analysis plan	53

Preparation	53
Transcription	53
Analysis	54
Summary	54
Chapter 4: Results	55
Introduction	55
Setting	55
Demographics	56
Data Collection	57
Data Analysis	58
Coding Process	58
Evidence of Trustworthiness	60
Results	62
Node 1: Managing the diseases	62
Node 3: Restrictions in the activities of daily living	69
Node 4: Meaning of technology	71
Node 5: Uses of technology in promoting self-management	73
Summary	76
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	78
Introduction	78
Interpretation of the Findings	78
Limitations of the Study	86

Recommendations	87
Implications	87
Conclusion	89
Appendix A: Recruitment flyer	117
Appendix B: Approval Letter from Kenyatta National Hospital-University of	
Nairobi Ethical Committee	118

List of Tables

Table 1. C	haracteristics of the Participants	566
	1	
Table 2. T	hemes/Nodes	. 60

List of Figures

Figure 1	. Technology	acceptance mode	l21	
----------	--------------	-----------------	-----	--

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Introduction

Disease trends have seen a change in pattern and incidence. Among these are diseases that co-occur as a combination of a chronic disease and an infectious condition, but more frequently as two or more chronic conditions (Valderas, Starfield, Sibbald, Salisbury, & Roland, 2009). This state, *comorbidity*, means the presence of more than one condition in the same person simultaneously (Feinstein, 1970). Comorbidity presents challenges in management because interacting diseases affect the time of detection, the choice of treatment, and the outcome of care (Ahmed et al., 2008). Thus, the patient must go to multiple appointments, manage multiple drug regimens, and understand the various disease processes (Bayliss, Steiner, Fernald, Crane, & Main, 2003). As patients struggle with managing these conditions, psychological distress is common (Anderson, Malone, & Francis, 2016). Given all these challenges, their unique needs are rarely addressed.

The single disease concept, which is more prevalent in primary care settings, differs from the model of comorbidity (Luijks, Lagro-Janssen, Antoine & Van, 2016), and the guidelines may not be applicable in the management of patients with multiple conditions (Young, Boyle, Brooker, & Mutch, 2015). There is, therefore, a need for improvement in management practices in these settings to address comorbidity. Evidence has shown that novel and innovative ways that promote self-management among patients with comorbidity can ease the burden somewhat for these patients (Hester, Newton, Rapley, & De Soyza, 2018; Depp, Moore, Perivoliotis, & Granholm, 2016); Zullig et al., 2015); Lorig, Sobel, Ritter, Laurent, & Hobbs, (2001). The central goal in managing these conditions is to understand the different diseases processes, to manage drug interactions, and to manage the information from different health care providers (Liddy, Blazkho, & Mill, 2014). Self-management emphasizes patient–provider collaboration and promotion of self-efficacy, which are crucial to successful management of chronic conditions (Grady & Gough, (2014); Bayliss et al., 2003). However, the patient must have the competence to make informed decisions and to know when to ask for help from a health care provider.

Over the past decade, eHealth has been used for patient support (World Health Organization [WHO], 2011). It encompasses the use of technology to deliver information through the internet, mobile phones, and other gadgets (Hamine, Gerth-Guyette, Faulx, Green, & Ginsburg, 2015). In the developing countries, this may mean the use of any form of technology including the television and radio. In addition, eHealth has been used as an educational tool in varied settings (Lobb, & McDonnell, 2009). It enables the distribution of information in a format that addresses the needs of individual patients (Zulman et al., 2015). However, its use among patients with comorbid conditions is poorly understood (Young, Boyle, Brooker, & Mutch, 2015). In addition, research on patients' perspectives on managing multiple chronic conditions using technology is limited (Bayliss, 2014). Since comorbidity is a personal rather than a disease characteristic, its successful management depends on understanding of the patient's health needs and preferences related to technology (Snowdon, Alessi, Bassi, DeForge, & Schnarr, 2015). The best way to leverage emerging technologies to promote selfmanagement in comorbidities is still not clear.

By understanding the prospective users of technology and appreciating their selfmanagement requirements, eHealth tools to address these needs can be developed. Thus, this chapter will offer background on the use of eHealth in promoting self-management for patients with comorbid conditions. The research questions that guided the study were derived from the literature review, and consequently a statement of the research purpose. The theory on which the study was based is described and shown in a schematic diagram. The significance, limitations, and delimitations of the study conclude this chapter.

Background of the Study

With the increased prevalence of chronic conditions, individuals with comorbidities are more common (Valderas et al., 2009). Almirall and Fortin (2013) reviewed published studies from 1970 to 2012 on multiple health conditions and found that over 67, 557 articles used the term *comorbidity* and another 434 referred to *multimorbidity*. Though consensus on the terminology is still lacking, based on this study, the term comorbidity was used more often than multimorbidity and, as such, will be adopted in this study. Comorbidity occurs when the patient has two or more conditions at the same time (Valderas et al., 2009). Though these conditions occur simultaneously, they may be independent of each other or related. In some situations, one condition may cause another.

The self-management approach to disease management assumes the promotion of patient empowerment. However, enthusiasm about patient empowerment is perceived differently by different providers, based on the extent of patients' involvement. Holmström and Röing (2010) noted that while some providers perceived empowerment as encouraging compliance and adherence, other providers felt that discussing possible treatment options was more appropriate. While the provider often drives patient empowerment efforts, in some situations patients opt for self-management as a selfpreservation strategy to address a gap in the provision of health care (Kober & Van Damme, 2006). Despite this, there is consensus that patient empowerment is a process that involves transferring power for decision making from the provider to the patient. Thus, self-management encompasses collaborative goal setting, which enables the patient to carry out activities of daily living and to manage emotional effects of the disease more effectively. Adams, Grenier, Corrigan, (2004) summarized selfmanagement as "the tasks that individuals must undertake to live well with one or more chronic conditions." Self-management fosters self-care and builds problem-solving skills (McCorkle, 2011).

The management needs of patients with comorbidity are complex as one condition may mask another and thus make it hard to recognize (Liddy et al., 2014). Apart from these interacting disease processes, drug interactions, and functional limitations limit organized quality care (Azais, Bowis, & Wismar, 2016). In addition, in many primary care settings, health care is fragmented and thus the patient is left with the burden of integrating the information (Zulman et al., 2015). It would therefore, be practical to make the patient a partner in their care.

However, some authors see this as shifting the responsibility to the patient, and argue that the patient would rather be cured than empowered (Small, Bower, Chew-Graham, Whalley, & Protheroe, 2013). Holmström and Röing (2010) reasoned that the

responsibility for making treatment decisions can be burdensome for the patient with serious illness. This shifting of responsibility also assumes that the patient has the *ability* to make these treatment decisions rationally. As Will and Weiner (2015) maintained, the behavior of the patient in adopting self-management depends on the seriousness and burden of the illness. This is a concern for the patient with comorbidity who must manage several treatment regimens.

Still, self-management leads to patient satisfaction, and reduction in health care costs associated with travel, admission, and management of complications (Agha, Schapira, Laud, McNutt, & Roter, 2009). In addition, evidence shows that practice strategies that are conducive to patient self-management are associated with improved outcomes among patients with comorbidity (Brady et al., 2013; McGillion et al., 2014; Siantz & Aranda, 2014; Sidhu et al., 2014; Zwerink, Brusell-Keizer, & van der Valk, 2014). Therefore, promotion of self-management strategies remains core in managing chronic diseases and by extension comorbidities. Though these studies focus on clinical outcomes emanating from self-management strategies, they lay the foundation for an exploration of this phenomenon.

As previously alluded to, improving care for chronic illness requires a collaborative effort. Already, medical advances are providing an avenue for improved quality of life and prolonging life for patients with chronic diseases. However, these advances—for example, improvements in diagnosis—are associated with increasing patient costs (Lucas, 2015). This is particularly problematic for the patient with multiple health conditions. Despite these costs, the advancements that include the use of

technology can be a solution to some health care problems. McDermott and While (2013) proposed that advances in information technology (IT) can be beneficial to patients by improving access to health care and reducing costs. Lindberg et al. (2013) added that use of technology reduces overreliance on health care professionals, promote empowerment (Griffiths et al., 2012), and ensures patient—provider collaboration, which, in turn, eases access to care. To avoid bias of information, Schultz and Nakamoto (2013) added that the patient must be guided in choosing the information that is beneficial to her or his condition. The need for psychological support and medical information can be achieved via social support groups, and the content can be individualized and offered to the patient at low cost. Dedding, van Doom, Winkler, & Reis, (2011) added that technology, and in particular, internet sources, can supplement existing forms of care and strengthen patient participation in their care.

While self-management strategies promote behavior change, these strategies can be effective only if the patient is invested in the idea. In the face of challenges, selfmanagement equips the patient with the skills to adapt to these challenges and to manage their conditions (Huber et al., 2011). The information technology solutions available focus on the policy and are initiated by the provider. Black et al. (2011) stated that it is not clear whether these applications are beneficial to the patient. As technology becomes integrated in the health care system, the assumption is that the patient with comorbidity becomes her own expert and knows what works best for her. To my knowledge, no qualitative studies explore the use of eHealth strategies to promote self-management among patients with multiple comorbid conditions. This study sought to address this gap in the literature.

Problem Statement

Noncommunicable chronic diseases account for over 27% of deaths suffered by Kenyans, aged 30 to 70 years, and over 50% of inpatient admissions (WHO, 2015). While chronic diseases occur as a single condition, most patients have more than one condition occurring concurrently. Even though anecdotal evidence alludes to an increasing trend, the prevalence of comorbidity in Kenya has yet to be determined. However, Mugure, Karama, Kyobutungi, and Karanja (2014) conducted a study among 206 patients with diabetes or hypertension and found that 33.4% had comorbidities. In an earlier study to assess the risk of cardiovascular events among diabetic patients, it was reported that dyslipidemia, hypertension, and obesity were more prevalent in this population (Otieno, Vaghela, Mwendwa, Kayima, & Ogola, 2006), in addition to being poorly controlled. According to Otieno et al. (2006), the prevalence of hypertension among the diabetic patients was 50%. Comorbid conditions pose a greater challenge to patients due to conflicting daily self-care routines, several treatment regimens, and multiple instructions from health care providers (Haverhals et al., 2013). This leads to poor adherence to medications and treatment plans, which leads to more hospital visits (Ahmed et al., 2008), poor clinical outcomes, and increased morbidity (Anderson, Malone, & Francis, 2016).

Further, the health care systems in low-income countries are ill equipped to handle these changing disease patterns (Samb et al., 2010). In these resource-restrained

settings, it is, therefore, imperative to find solutions that promote person-centered care and self-management.

Self-management can ease the burden of care coordination, improve the quality of life (Lorig et al., 2001), and reduce health care costs associated with travel, consultation, admission, and management of complications (Agha et al., 2009). The self-management of comorbid chronic diseases tends to be fragmented and purely medically oriented (Marwa & Mtshali, 2015). As a result, the health care of these patients can be suboptimal, that is, not meet set standards for care (Lo et al., 2016). In Kenya, this is abetted by the current organization of the health care systems, where the caregiver convinces rather than engages the patient. Navikas, Petric, Feigl, and Seychell (2015) proposed a collaborative relationship, in which patients could use information and communication technology for health purposes.

The use of technology can ensure a collaborative, multisectoral, and costeffective approach to curtail premature deaths from chronic diseases. It empowers the patient to get more involved in his care (McDermott & While, 2013), and exchange health information with each other, while relying less on health care professionals (Lindberg et al., 2013). Subsequently, patients are increasingly using eHealth technology as a primary source of information (Friedman, 2009), and are no longer passive recipients of information. The problem is that the value of existing applications from the patients' perspective is unclear, and the patients' input is often ignored (Zulman et al., 2015). Quantitative studies are insufficient to address the issue in this study because the focus is on subjective meaning, which cannot be elicited using quantitative methods. Further, the quantitative paradigm presumes that only one truth exists, independent of human perception (Rossman & Rallis, 2003).

Therefore, to achieve a true understanding of patients' experiences, a qualitative inquiry would be more appropriate. The purpose of this study was, therefore, to explore (a) the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the health care navigation challenges they face, and (b) the use of technology to promote self-management. Overall, the study is expected to contribute to knowledge on how the patients can exploit eHealth technology for self-management. A new health care partnership could be fostered, where patients can be supported with eHealth technology to be more knowledgeable in the management of their conditions.

Purpose

The purpose of this study was to understand the perspectives of patients with multiple comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth to promote self-management. To address this gap, the approach was based on the interpretive philosophy (phenomenological approach). In-depth interviews were conducted to provide insights into the perspectives of patients on the use of eHealth to support self-management.

Research Questions

The following research question guided the study: What are the perspectives of patients with comorbidities on the use of eHealth for self-management? It was supported by three sub questions:

1. What do patients with comorbidity understand by the term 'self-

management'?

- 2. What are the challenges of self-management faced by patients with comorbid conditions?
- 3. What are the perspectives of the patients with comorbid conditions on how technology can be used to promote self-management?

Theoretical Framework

I identified the technology acceptance model (TAM) as the basis for the dissertation. The model was first advanced by Davis (1986, 1989) to predict how consumers come to understand and use a technology. It was subsequently used to predict technology adoption behavior The model postulates that behavioral intention determines technology acceptance and subsequently technology use. The use is affected by attitude, which is further influenced by the user's perceived usefulness of the new information systems and the ease of use (Davis, 1989). The perceived usefulness and ease of use are influenced other factors, external to the patient but which mediate behavioral intention and therefore, actual system use.

Crucial to successful implementation of eHealth is the right attitude towards it by the intended users. Currently, there is no understanding of what patients know about eHealth and their attitude towards its use. Perceived usefulness, as described in this study, was based on the patients' experiences with informal eHealth strategies. This study was conducted to understand the experiences of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of technology to support self-management. Understanding these aspects may form a basis for implementation of eHealth applications that target this group. The TAM has been shown to have high validity in predicting technology use (Alloghani, Hussain, Al-Jumeily, & Abuelma'atti, 2015; Davis, 1989; Holden & Karsh, 2010). TAM is mainly used in situations of voluntary use of an IT system, which is ideal in this case, since the participants had not participated in a formal strategy to get information on their health. TAM, however, ignores the features of the medical environment and the tasks performed by the health care provider. Still, it is appropriate for this study because it concentrates mainly on the particular attributes of the user and the technology, which has largely been overlooked in Kenya.

Nature of the Study

The phenomenological research focused on in-depth understanding of the research sphere of the participants (Ritchie & Lewis, 2003). It provided a holistic perspective within a specific context. The focus of the dissertation was to seek the viewpoints of patients with comorbidities about the use of eHealth for self-management. No data currently exists and this approach helped generate baseline data for this innovation from the users' perspective. To illustrate how their perspectives have an impact on the plan to adopt a technology, a thematic analysis of the interviews was done until the major themes were identified. These themes were used to form a framework that assessed the readiness for adoption of formal eHealth strategies among patients with multiple comorbid conditions in Kenya.

Definitions

For the purposes of this research, the following definitions were used:

Comorbidity: "Any distinct additional clinical entity that has existed or may occur during the clinical course of a patient who has an index disease" (Feinstein, 1970).

Concordant comorbidity: A disease with a related pathophysiology to the primary disease and takes a common treatment approach (Piette & Kerr, 2006).

Discordant comorbidity: A disease that is different to the pathophysiology of the primary disease and requires distinct approach of the separate diseases. This will also be used to refer to as multimorbidity (Piette & Kerr, 2006).

Multiple comorbid conditions: "The presence of two or more chronic conditions in the same person simultaneously" (van den, Buntinx, & Knottnerus, 1996).

Perceived usefulness: "The degree to which a person believes that using a particular system would enhance his or her job performance" (Davis, 1989).

Perceived ease of use: "The degree to which a person believes that using a particular system would be free of effort" (Davis, 1989).

Assumptions

This study was based on the following set of assumptions. The participants answered the interview questions truthfully. Though interviews are conversations with a purpose. Webb and Webb (1932) argued that people might not always tell what they really think, and the answers given are dependent on the context of the interview. In this study, the assumption was that the interviewees were truthful in their responses. The inclusion criteria helped identify participants with the relevant experience who had some basic knowledge of eHealth. The participant selection was based on the research questions, and the subjects sampled informed important perspectives about the phenomenon under study (Creswell, 2009).

The participation in the study was purely voluntary and not based on power issues. Oakley (1981) views the interview as a power game. The interviewee is the expert in that they have the information that the interviewer needs, while on the other hand the interviewer is an expert in the research area. The assumption in the study was that the interviews were non-hierarchical and there was no reciprocity. The interviewer was confident that the interviewee had freely agreed to participate.

The researcher was knowledgeable enough to conduct rigorous interviews. The success of the interview was dependent largely on individual and professional abilities of the investigator. Thompson (2000) recommended that the interviewer should prepare adequately for the interview ad have a good understanding the problem under study. Further, the interviewer must listen actively, have a clear and logical mind, good memory, establish good rapport, and remain credible by asking relevant questions.

Scope and Delimitations

The focus of this study was on the perspectives of patients with comorbidity on the use of eHealth in promoting self-management. The study population consisted of patients with comorbidities and this may restrict its application among other population. However, phenomenology, which was the guiding approach in this research, requires a homogenous group. The focus was on patients with at least two chronic conditions, regardless of the index condition. However, other patients were left out: those with a terminal illness and undergoing treatment, those lacking mental competence, and those with unmanaged psychiatric illness were left out. The study was limited to the national hospital, which is located in an urban setting. Since, to the best of my knowledge, this is the first study of its kind, I conducted this study in this setting to provide a basis for further research. However, the methodological approaches could be easily replicated in other settings.

Limitations

The choice of the study design presents several limitations. To begin with, qualitative research depends heavily on the researcher and whether or not she is proficient in her research skills (Creswell, 2009). Further, any researcher bias could influence the inductive nature of the research during data analysis. To address this, I clarified my own biases and took time to learn more about qualitative methods to improve my skills. The main method of data collection was interviews. By their nature, interviews guarantee that the interviewer steers the interview process, can observe emotions and behavior, and can clarify any points (Seideman, 2012). On the other hand, interviews can be quite costly, restricting the number of participants. Therefore, the quality of the data is dependent on the interviewer. It is therefore, more difficult to maintain research rigor (Anderson, 2010). To address this, I sought the expertise of qualitative researchers to guide me on data collection and analysis.

The research was based on the TAM), which looks at behavioral intention in adopting a technology. Technology acceptance is looked as a health behavior since the original model was measuring behavior. (Glanz, Rimer & Viswanath, 2008). TAM does not address the needs of the consumer who, in this case, was the patient. Further, the model has been applied mostly in IT studies and its applicability in the health care industry may be limited. Since I was interested in looking at behavioral intention, among the theories reviewed, it remains the best model in this case.

Significance

Supporting self-management among patients living with multiple chronic conditions contributes to an improvement in their overall health. While eHealth offers many advantages, an understanding of the patients' perspectives is lacking. No studies on eHealth strategies for patients with multiple comorbid conditions currently exist in Kenya (Njoroge, Zurovac, Ogara, Chuma, & Kirigia, 2017). This study fills a gap in understanding by focusing on the perspectives of these patients on the use of technology to support self-management. The results of the study are expected to help discern the needs of these patients, which would help in the identification of opportunities to advance technology use among them. By identifying opportunities for self-management support, patients with comorbid conditions. Because, non-communicable diseases are on the rise in Kenya, there is need for novel ways to address them. Fortunately, there is a rapid growth in information technology. This study can bring about social change by addressing use of technology to promote self-management among this growing group.

Summary

This chapter has focused on an introduction to the study topic and provided a background. Based on the review of literature, a gap in the literature has been identified and this has been summarized in the statement of the problem. Patients with comorbidity are a group facing unique challenges. These challenges stem from the unpreparedness of the health care system to handle to their unique health care needs. While studies have been done on patient living with comorbidities, none has focused on the perspectives of patients with comorbidity. The chapter has also addressed limitations in the research and stated the significance of the study. In the next chapter, I review the literature and provide a comprehensive analysis on research done in eHealth and its application in selfmanagement.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Introduction

The purpose of this study was to understand the perspectives of patients with multiple comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth to promote self-management. With the rise in health care costs, health care providers are shifting the focus to the so-called frequent users of health care. These include patients with chronic diseases who are straining the already burdened health care systems. These chronic conditions often occur as comorbidities (Reid, Fisher, Reimer, Ma, & Ploeg, 2016), but health care providers are ill equipped to handle them. Subsequently, the needs of these patients are not addressed.

Patients with comorbidities are now the rule rather than exception, and the presence of these multiple conditions simultaneously creates barriers to self-management. Consequently, comorbidities are linked to poor clinical outcomes, increased hospitalization, and higher mortalities (Zulman et al., 2015). This is because patients struggle to comprehend and monitor the different conditions, and adhere to treatment regimens. In addition, they receive dissimilar information from different health providers, which they are unable to reconcile, because it is fragmented. While this section of the patient population is growing, little is known about how these chronic conditions cluster and the consequences of this coexistence. Further, clinical guidelines often focus on single conditions and exclude patient with multiple conditions.

The adoption of eHealth technologies may be the solution to supporting selfmanagement among this population. However, the technologies must be personalized to the requirements of these patients, and not based on single disease management. In this chapter, I present the research strategies used to gather information on the central phenomenon. The rest of the chapter is dedicated to the literature review on the research, capturing the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on self-management, and how technology influence self-management. The review helps address gaps in the literature and illustrates how the current research addresses these gaps. Further, the review provides an improved appreciation of patients' understanding of self-management, the challenges they face, and whether they think technology can address these challenges.

Search Strategy

The inquiry was based on peer-reviewed journals, books, data from the Kenya Demographic Health survey(s), and hospital records. The databases accessed included CINAHL Plus, Science Direct, MEDLINE, and Academic Search Complete. The keywords and phrases used for the search were as follows: *self-management*, *perspectives, perception, multiple comorbid conditions, multiple comorbidities, multimorbidity, eHealth,* and *chronic diseases*. The search included articles published from 2010-2018. The articles found from the use of these key words were then used as a reference point to locate additional relevant literature. I used the university of Nairobi library to access its thesis repository. The repository provided data on local studies, which may not have been published. The data were analyzed in a literature matrix, which outlined the research questions, conceptual framework, methodological approach, findings, analysis of the data, and recommendations for future research.

Theoretical Foundation

I identified the technology acceptance model as the basis for the dissertation. The concentration of this study was the perspectives of patients with multiple comorbidities on the usage of eHealth technology applications to support self-management. I expected that the study participants would have some form of experience using technology for health. However, there are no formal eHealth applications for patients living with comorbidities. This study therefore, sought to understand their perspectives on eHealth and its application in promotion of self-management.

The concept of technology acceptance was developed by Davis (1986, 1989), and postulates that behavioral intention determines technology acceptance and subsequently usage of technology. The users' attitude, and consequently the perceived usefulness of the new information systems, and the ease of use influence the adoption of any technology. The usefulness and simplicity of use are mediated by the attitude of the user and intentions to use technology. Perceived usefulness as it is described in this study will be based on the patients' experiences with non- formal eHealth strategies. The patients' perspectives on the usefulness of these approaches can be used to predict their acceptance of formal eHealth application. The Technology Acceptance model has been shown to have high validity in predicting technology use (Alloghani, Hussain, Al-Jumeily, & Abuelma'atti, 2015; Davis, 1989; Holden & Karsh, 2010). It is also mainly used in situations of voluntary use of IT system that is ideal in this case since the participants will not have participated in a formal strategy to get information on their health. However, this model ignores the aspects of the clinical setting and the associated tasks. It is however appropriate for this study because it concentrate strongly in the individual attributes of the user and of the technology, which has largely been disregarded in Kenya.

Technology Acceptance on Use of eHealth Technology

The TAM and its variants have been applied in varied settings in health care. In fact, it has been widely used to describe user acceptability of the information tools. It has been demonstrated as a fitting theory for health care though not developed for such. Over time, it has been expanded to technology acceptance model 2 (TAM2) and the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology. TAM focuses on the social and cultural context that influences the use of technology (Davis, 1989). The TAM when applied to eHealth predicts how consumers come to receive and consume a technology. Though the model has been developed and used mostly in the United States, and may be considered new in the Kenyan settings, the model is still appropriate since the use of any technology is largely dependent on its perceived usefulness and simplicity (Davis, 1989). It shows a causal relationship between the constructs (Figure 1), is informative on choices influencing acceptance, and can therefore, be used to forecast user acceptance. It can also be used to direct strategies to improve acceptance. Glynn et al. (2015), Jorgensen, Schiotz and Christensen (2017), Lim and Kim, (2012), Rahimpour, Lovell, Celler, and McCormick, (2008), and Or et al., (2011), have used the model to explore patients' perception based on the TAM. Accordingly, the TAM was utilized in this dissertation, and the original posited associations still apply. These relationships are shown in Figure 1. However, this model has certain limitations since it ignores the sociocultural and design issues, which may relevant in the Kenyan setting.



Figure 1. Technology acceptance model (Davis 1989 Davis, F. D.; Bagozzi, R. P.; Warshaw, P. R. (1989), "User acceptance of computer technology: A comparison of two theoretical models", *Management Science*, *35* (8), p. 982–1003

Review of the Literature

Introduction to Self-management

There are greater numbers now of people living with chronic illness, partly due to changing diseases patterns and partly due to health care improvements (Mensah, 2016). These trends are observed all over the world. Subsequently, low and middle-income countries are now focusing on these chronic diseases as an emerging public health issue. To compound the problem, chronic conditions do not occur in isolation, but rather as comorbidities. Maintenance of patient independence and assuring a good quality of life are the focus in the management of comorbidities (Grady & Gough, 2014). Successful management of these conditions therefore, depends on self-management. In fact, there is a shift from the traditional provider-patient relationship; where the provider was the source of all information; to a collaborative one where the patient plays a major role in their care.

Self-management is "the care taken by individuals towards their health and wellbeing" (Barlow et al., 2002). This includes not only management of the symptoms and treatment of the chronic conditions, but also physical and psychosocial support as well as advancement of life style changes. Self-management is not simply "health education" or "giving information" but the actions taken to lead a healthy life while addressing their physical, psychological, social, and emotional needs (Kenning et al., 2015).

Though self-management is vital in the management of comorbidities, achieving it is a major task for patients. Often, these patients present to the health care provider with a number of medical issues stemming from interrelatedness of the diseases and interactions (Liddy et al., 2014). Further, they manage complex treatment regimens and have to prioritize self-management tasks. As a result, achieving self-management becomes a challenging task. Usually, these conditions require separate intensive treatment plans when they occur alone. When they co-occur, the need for more vigilance arises. However, this is not easy since the health care systems, are poorly equipped to address the needs of patients with comorbidity (Salisbury, 2012).

Self-management is a patient-centric approach that addresses the needs of patients with comorbidities (Kenning et al., 2015). Regardless of the disease combination, when the patient is equipped with adequate skills they can effectively manage their illness and improve health outcomes. It instills individual responsibility and offers tools for managing their illness (Grady & Gough, 2014). It also encompasses the goals of the patient, the health care provider, family, and community, working in a partnership. There

is a broad body of literature on self-management of chronic diseases and comorbid chronic conditions. The next section focuses on the understanding of patients with comorbidities on the unique role of self-management in management of their illnesses.

Understanding of self-management by patients with comorbidities

Delivery of care for people with comorbidities is complex because the burden to the patient is great. There is need for increased awareness on self-management practices, which should then be integrated to clinical practice. In addition, these practices should be practical and embedded in policy to ensure their acceptance. Core to all these strategies are the patients, who require support in their self-management activities (Grady & Gough, 2014).

Self-management programs when well implemented show improvement in the quality of life (Franek, 2013), health behavior and symptom management (Brady et al., 2013). van Vugt, de Wit, Cleijne, & Snoek (2013) also notes that self-management improves patient's efficacy and communication with the health care provider. However, this is hindered by inequities in health care and lack of understanding of disease management. In some situations, though the health care provider may attempt to help those in dire needs, often their efforts are unsuccessful because the health system is not supportive of such approaches. In chronic diseases, self-management is inevitable (Glasgow, Davis, Funnell, & Beck, 2003).

In order to promote physical and psychological health, day-to-day management of comorbidities activities should promote provider-patient interactions, monitoring the health status, and managing the diseases (Bayliss et al., 2003). The levels of

comorbidities interfere with the functioning by raising simultaneous demands. Further, these diseases are varied in the severity and scope. Bayliss et al. (2003) interviewed patients who stated that when one condition aggravates another coupled with multiple problems with medications, they overwhelm the patient and interferes with selfmanagement. The increased number of disease means that the patient has to integrate more information. In their study, Jacobs, Ownby, Acevedo and Waldrop-Valverde, (2017) interviewed patients with long-standing illness and sought to understand their selfmanagement needs. The patients indicated that though they knew the name (s) of their disease (s) and knew the name (s) of the drug (s), they actually knew very little about their diseases. This lack of sufficient knowledge has implications on self-management activities. These findings compare with those of Bayliss et al. (2013) where the patients reported being overwhelmed with the effects of dominant individual conditions. Jacobs et al. (2017) noted that even though the patients had broad awareness of chronic illnesses, they were less knowledgeable on individual diseases and how their interaction with the other conditions.

Providers need to be ready to provide help to the patients when needed, to curtail poor outcomes resulting from factors that may be amenable to interventions. Their understanding of their condition can influence their perception. Kenning et al. (2015) argues that illness perception and beliefs about the cause and nature of illness can affect management. When the patients understand the disease process, they are more likely to respond appropriately. Bhamrah, Ahmad, & NiMhurchadha, (2015) add that information is not enough, and the patient must feel they are fully supported. Noel et al. (2007)
assessed patient with multimorbidity and found that they were willing to be attended to by providers, who are not necessarily physicians, and who dealt with multimorbidity as opposed to single disease management. A high percentage was also willing to learn about self-management and expressed need for further support to address their needs. Sartorius, Holt, & Maj (2015) explored diabetes care in low-income setting. Diabetes was used as a tracer condition to represent comorbidity. They concluded that in light of the health care constraints in low-income settings, patient empowerment and education should be prioritized.

As the disease burden increases, the patient tends to be overwhelmed. As a result, the patient is likely to give up leading to poor health outcomes, increase health costs, and a strain on the health care system (May et al., 2014). Faced by these challenges, it is important to appreciate the resources the patient draws from, and the way they can interact with health care utilization. Key to this is their understanding of their role in care. Although the diagnosis, treatment, and self-management strategies make sense to the physician, it may not be the case for the patient. As it is, self-management involves active daily participation in order to manage the conditions and prevent progression.

Challenges of Self-management

Often, issues related to self-management are examined from the perspectives of the providers rather than the patient. In the following section, I present the major challenges these patients face in an attempt to management their conditions. Many are related to having comorbidities.

Experience with disease and illness. The fact that we are dealing with a patient

must not be forgotten. Living with a chronic condition poses a lot of lot of stress, which translates to physical and emotional symptoms like depression (Liddy, Blazkho, & Mill, 2014). This can hinder the patient from carrying out self-care activities every day. Among patients with multiple conditions, different diseases with different presentations compound these symptoms. The symptoms of one condition may be augmented or concealed by the presentations of another (Bair et al., 2009). In addition, medications used for one condition may interact with others reducing their efficacy. When symptoms are overshadowed by the presentation of another disease, this may interfere with the patient's ability to manage their care. Though the patients may be willing to learn the self-management skills, some manifestations such as pain could be a major limiting factor to implementing these endeavors (Liddy et al., 2014).

The patient with comorbidities has to balance the life demands and the disease demands resulting to tension. As Corbin and Strauss (1985) state, for the patients to practice self-management adequately, the influences of everyday life should be minimized. For example, jobs and responsibilities in their families may be interrupted by their being sick. Since management of their health competes with the everyday life activities, patients may be forced to forego self-management actions. They may find it easier to manage one condition, leading to prioritization based on severity and symptomatology. Morris, Sanders, Kennedy, and Rogers (2011) found that patients feel the pressure to allocate resources and will often choose the conditions that they feel should get priority. Inevitably, this may be a source of conflict with the health care provider. In addition, living with two or more chronic conditions is associated with a lower quality of life. White, Lentin, and Farnworth (2015) found that many patients with comorbidities simply focus on figuring out what is wrong, how to get it under control and getting on with life. This affects their lives since these decisions are made on a daily basis.

Higher number of comorbidities. The higher the number of comorbidities the more complex the management challenges. First, other chronic disease may affect treatment aspects of other diseases. Several chronic diseases such as cardiovascular disorders like diabetes and hypertension, and many others though unique share common challenges in their management. These include nutrition management, managing complex medication regimens, frequent monitoring of parameters, lifestyle adjustments, and frequent interactions with health care providers (Grady & Grough, 2014). However, since they are unique, interactions in the disease processes complicates self-management. For example, comorbidity complicates diabetes care by increasing the demands on the patient. Presence of these other conditions affects blood sugar control (Magnan et al., 2015). This could be because little is understood about the interactions of diabetes and other conditions with the exception of hypertension and depression (Long & Dagogo-Jack, 2015). This could have implications on management. For example, depression can reduce a person capacity for self-management because of their feeling of hopelessness, which may influence judgment (Chew-Graham, Sartorius, Gimino, & Gask, 2014). Others feel emotionally unstable, experience anxiety, (Banhato, 2016), lack energy and fear of death (Mason et al., 2016). On the other hand, improving the mood improves the patient's appetite, which may affect diet control.

Secondly, comorbidity may affect the frequency and intensity of treatment of existing conditions. Cheraghi et al (2013) found that patients with comorbidity had a priority condition. While interviewing the patients, Cheraghi found that osteoarthritis was often prioritized because it caused pain. However, for majority of patients, the priority condition changed depending on perceived barrier to a future risk and its effect on functioning. These findings are similar to those of Auduly (2013) who found that self-management practices are not uniform since participants managed health crises according to daily changes due to illness. Simonik et al. (2015) exploring the readiness of patients living with HIV and two or more conditions to engage in physical activity found that the willingness was based on physical impairment and concurrent condition. Mc Sharry (2013) insists that a consideration of the patient's perspectives is necessary because majority of the self-management occurs outside the health facility, where the patients decide prioritization of care.

Though different disease groupings result in diverse experiences, diseases with related pathophysiologic pathways may be easier to manage for patients and health care providers. Fraser (2015) who found that patients with concordant conditions were more likely to meet self-management goals because the treatment burden is less made this observation. The compound effects of drugs and coordination of multiple medications for concordant conditions is easier. Subsequently, the adherence to treatment is better resulting to better outcomes. In another study involving patients with multiple conditions, Slightam et al. (2017) found that patients saw conditions that affected function and quality of life, increased risk of complications, and with challenges in management as the

most troublesome. In addition, presence of comorbidity may affect the effectiveness and tolerability of treatment.

Comorbidity may escalate the possibility of drug–drug interactions. The burden of treatment is great due to the number of medications (Rosbach & Anderson, 2017). Tran et al. (2015) adds that these treatment regimens are complex since a consideration must be made of potential interactions. The patients take many pills at a go for each condition, which contributes, to polypharmaccy. These drugs, which may also include over the counter drugs, may interact further complicating the management plans (Morrison et al., 2016). This can be challenging for the health care provider who may find it hard to integrate these clinical problems and review treatment plans.

Lack of financial resources. Financial constraints have been described as an obstacle to self-management because patients are not able to pay for medications or travel to receive care (Campbell et al., 2017). Often these patients require more hospitalizations accruing higher costs. In low socioeconomic settings, this problem is even more pronounced because there are competing life priorities, and the limited resources are allocated to the more urgent needs. Bair et al. (2009) found that patients with chronic musculoskeletal pain lacked the finances to travel for care and engage in self-management practices. As it is, these patients are faced with a great burden in managing the coexisting conditions. The patients therefore, prioritize care based on the available resources (Rosbach & Anderson, 2017). This may mean that self-management activities may be ignored.

The patients need money to pay for visits, take routine blood tests, and pay for drugs. Yet in the current health care system where the focus is on single disease management, these concerns may not be addressed. Zulman et al., (2015) note that patients with comorbidities often have numerous appointments, which require financial commitment. As an alternative, the focus should be on patient centered care where the diseases are reviewed simultaneously. This also decreases the likelihood of adverse drug events. Bratzke et al. (2015) also add that the shortage of funds influence prioritization of self-care activities as well as decision-making capacity.

In low socioeconomic settings, many patients do not have insurance. Any costs associated with hospitalization and purchase of expensive drugs must be offset from the pocket. Shadmi (2013) hypothesizes that in these settings access to care may also be limited prompting the patient to buy over the counter drugs. Physical symptoms and frequent absenteeism may also contribute to job losses contributing further to the financial burden. Care is prioritized based on their financial capability and self-management practices are ignored.

Perspectives on the Use of Technology

Approaches to foster self-management for patients with comorbidity are often overlooked. They require a comprehensive patient-focused approach. Petrillo and Richie (2016) insist that these self-management practices should incorporate both technology and patient goals.

Several studies have explored the perspectives of patients living with comorbidities on the use of technology to promote self-management. For these to be useful, they should be integrated in the normal daily life patterns (Clark et al., 2014). Williams et al. (2014) questioned patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease on their involvement in the use of mobile telehealth. The patients stated that the use of technology created an increased awareness of symptoms, and they felt reassured because they could monitor their conditions. These opinions were echoed by Powel et al. (2017) who interviewed patients with multiple chronic conditions following video visits. They found that these patients were satisfied with the video visits because they were convenient and saved time, but were worried about privacy and the ability of the physician to carry out an adequate physical examination.

Any eHealth tools should be designed to fit the needs of the end user. Harvey Dopson, McManus and Powell, (2015) contends that eHealth application allows personalization of information for patients with comorbidities. In another study, Gray, Miller, Kuluski, and Cott (2014) conducted focus group discussions to explore the needs of patients with comorbidities and eHealth support for their conditions. The patients explained that eHealth enables a shared communication amongst the patient and the caregiver and promotes synchronization and continuity of care. However, privacy, access to the eHealth tools and potential for increased social isolations should be considered. In a related study, Zulman et al. (2015) scrutinized the opportunities for use of eHealth among patients with multiple conditions. The results showed that eHealth use decreased the volume of visits and promoted self-advocacy and expertise. However, patients expressed the need that these applications should transcend disease boundaries. eHealth applications are seen as a supplementation of the face-to-face visits. This includes access to personal health records. While some patients were willing to access their records others felt that this was a constant reminder that they are sick. In their study, Greenberg et al (2017) interviewed patient with comorbidities to determine whether there was a connection between the number of chronic conditions and use of electronic personal health records. The results showed that patients with higher comorbidities accessed their health record at least thrice in the previous year. They stated that these records gave them a unique opportunity to enhance self-management. These findings compare with those of Ancker et al. (2015) who interviewed patients with multiple conditions to explore their perception on managing personal information. The patients indicated that tracking their health was a lot of work though it helped navigate the different health care providers.

In some cases, though the patients were willing to use eHealth they were worried this would affect their relationship with their providers. Townsend et al. (2013) contends that some providers were not accommodative of the 'expert patient'. These patients therefore, felt that eHealth tools should only be used as part of the management. In a related, study Townsend, Leese, Adam, McDonald and Li et al. (2015) interviewed patients with multiple conditions and who used health-related websites. These sites promoted communication between the patient and peers with similar conditions, and kept them informed. However, they created uncertainty because this knowledge prompted more questions about their conditions. By using these sites, patients were able to appreciate that health care providers do not have monopoly of knowledge. These sites provide information that the patients use to contribute to their care.

Education on the use of the eHealth is important. Gee, Greenwood, Paterniti, Ward, and Miller (2015) note that though eHealth technology makes important contribution in promotion of self-management among patients with comorbidities, eHealth education, and feedback on their use should be encouraged. This reduces anxiety related to technology use. Ware et al. (2017) in a related study explored the preferences and concerns of older patients on using eHealth. They agreed that eHealth has potential value in access to individual health information and facilitation of communication with peers and health care providers. However, patients should be guided in choosing sources with relevant and credible information that is easy to understand because health information obtainable on the internet can be misused for treatment and medications.

Social media use has also become widespread and patients with comorbidities have used it informally to communicate with peers. Benetoli, Chen, and Aslani (2017) noted that patients use social media to gather information, which they used during consultations, enabling them, participate in their care. Patients want to be listened to, ask questions, and have their individual concerns addressed. Information tailored to these needs can be accessed via technology.

Conclusion

Comorbidities are now of public health concern since the patients are regular users of health care and encounter many challenges. The current approach to care is focused on single disease management whereas the focus in comorbidity management is promotion of self-independence, which can be achieved through self-management strategies. Technology usage in promoting self-management has been applied successfully among this population.

eHealth technology creates increased awareness of the patient's condition, fosters improved communication between the patient and their provider, decrease hospital visits, and provides guided access to personal health records. Further, social media can be used to reach out to peers living with similar conditions providing social support. However, the patient should be educated and guided on how to identify credible tools and applications to avoid misuse of information that may affect treatment plans.

The challenges faced by these patients are the same across the world. Although the current literature highlights the challenges faced by patients with comorbidities and the use of technology in promoting self-management, most of this literature is focused on areas where technology use in health is advanced. In the Kenyan setting, though supported by the eHealth strategy, eHealth applications are in the formative stages and any interactions are based on the patients' initiative. Further, though there are some applications focused on drug adherence, none is focused on patients living with comorbidity. This study will contribute in the gap in literature by seeking an understanding of the perceptions of the patients with comorbidity, on how given the challenges they face in self-management can eHealth technology help curtail this. The purpose of Chapter 2 was to provide an overview of the current literature related to content and methodology that addresses the challenges of self-management, and the perspectives of the patient on the use of eHealth. Chapter 3 provides details of the methodology that was used to explore the perspectives of the patients. The purpose of this study was to understand the perspectives of patients with multiple comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth to promote self-management. With the rise in health care costs, health care providers are shifting the focus to the so-called frequent users of health care. These include patients with chronic diseases, who are straining the already burdened health care systems. These chronic conditions often occur as comorbidities (Reid, Fisher, Reimer, Ma, & Ploeg, 2016), but the health care providers are ill equipped to handle them. Subsequently, the needs of these patients are not addressed.

Patients with comorbidities are now the rule rather than exception, and the presence of these multiple conditions simultaneously creates barriers to self-management. Consequently, comorbidities are linked to poor clinical outcomes, increased hospitalization, and higher mortalities (Zulman et al., 2015). This is because patients struggle to comprehend and monitor the different conditions, and adhere to treatment regimens. In addition, they receive dissimilar information from different health providers, which they are unable to reconcile, because it is fragmented. While this section of the patient population is growing, little is known about how these chronic conditions cluster and the consequences of this coexistence. Further, clinical guidelines often focus on single conditions and exclude patient with multiple conditions.

The adoption of eHealth technologies may be the solution to supporting selfmanagement among this population. However, the technologies must be personalized to the requirements of these patients, and not based on single disease management. In this chapter, I present the research strategies used to gather information on the central phenomenon. The rest of the chapter is dedicated to the literature review on the research capturing the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on self-management, and how technology influence self-management. The review of the literature helps address gaps in literature and illustrate how the current research addresses these gaps. Further, the review provides an improved appreciation of the patients' understanding of self-management, the challenges they face, and if they think technology can address these challenges. In chapter 3, I will address the methodology.

Chapter 3: Research Method

Introduction

The purpose of this dissertation was to understand the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth to promote self-management. In Chapter 2, the focus was on the current literature. It showed a gap in studies on technology use in self-management in middle- and low-income countries. Chapter 3 outlines the research methodology used to explain this phenomenon and includes the research design, participant selection process, the role of the researcher, data collection, and data analysis processes. It also describes the steps that I took to ensure data trustworthiness and adherence to ethical procedures.

Research Design

This study was qualitative. An appropriate qualitative research design is the one that ensures alignment of the research purpose, research questions, and the methods used to generate valid data (Grossoehme, 2014). A general qualitative approach was the primary approach to answering the research questions. In addition, in order to obtain the patients' experiences with comorbidity, phenomenology was used. Phenomenology, which focuses on the personal experiences and interpretation of the world, was the most appropriate methodology to examine the understanding and challenges faced by patients living with comorbidity. These experiences are described as lived. Langdridge (2007) stated that phenomenology focuses on people's perception of the world they live in and the meanings that they give to their experiences. Using interviews, I can carry out an indepth analysis of these experiences in order to explore the meaning assigned to a particular phenomenon in daily life (Finlay, 2009; Giorgi, 2009). Phenomenology is centered on the proposition that different people perceive events and experiences differently.

The word phenomenology is derived from the Greek word 'phainomenon,' which means 'to that which is seen' or 'appearance', and 'logia', which means dialogue, doctrines or science (Reed & Klein, 1967). Though its origin dates back to early Greek times, phenomenology did not become a philosophical system until the 20th century (Starks & Trinidad, 2007). Phenomenology examines two aspects of experience: What is distinct in each person's experience and what is common to the experience of the group that has shared the same circumstances (Merleau-Ponty, 1962). The description of experiences is the crucial concept in the phenomenological approach, focusing on what the subject wants to share.

The choice of the appropriate phenomenological approach is based on the underlying philosophical view. In this line, there are two views: The interpretive and descriptive approaches. Heidegger who 'rejected the theory of knowledge as epistemology and adopted ontology' formulated the interpretive approach (Finlay, 2009). Heidegger argued that, even though phenomenology is descriptive in nature, the interpretation of the lived experiences is essential. This study's approach follows the hermeneutics approach, which moves beyond the description, and seeks meaning that results from interactions with the phenomenon (Creswell, 1994). On the other hand, Husserl developed the descriptive approach at a time when there were considerable advances in science, and focused on a description of this science rather than an explanation of it (Zahavi, 2003 p. 39). Scientists focus on the structure of the consciousness as experienced by the person.

In a phenomenological sense, experience includes not only the relative passive experiences of sensory perception but also imagination, thought, emotion, desire, volition, and action. It includes everything that an individual lives through and performs (Heidegger, 1996). Thus, we may observe and engage in other things in the world, but we do not experience them in a first-person manner. What makes an experience conscious is a certain awareness one has of the experience while living through or performing it. However, as Heidegger has pointed out, we are often not explicitly conscious of our habitual patterns of action, and the domain of phenomenology may spread out into semiconscious and even unconscious mental activity. In this research, the expanded formulation of the Existential Phenomenology as proposed by Heidegger presupposes that the individual cannot separate himself from the world (and so cannot have the detached viewpoint Husserl insisted on) was applied. It is a combination of the phenomenological method with an understanding of man in his existential world. Therefore, even though the participant has not consciously experienced the phenomenon, they cannot lack a viewpoint. Based on this, I sought to understand the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth in self-management. To Heidegger, human beings use words and language to represent their interpretation of the reality they live in (Heidegger, 1996). This word, as written text, can be obtained through interviews, and in Heidegger's view can be used to understand and present lived experiences. I used the interpretive phenomenology approach. To understand the

perspectives of the patients, I used interview questions that were interpreted through the interview process. This approach was appropriate since I was able to elicit the participants' realities in the management of their conditions and how the use of eHealth can influence this.

Measures

The purpose of this study was to explore the perspectives of patients with comorbidity on the use of eHealth to promote self-management. Comorbidity was identified as the simultaneous presence of two or more chronic in one person. eHealth was conceptualized as use of any form of technology to get information on health, or using technology to connect with the health care provider or others with similar conditions, with the intention of understanding how best to manage their conditions. The guiding research questions are addressed next.

Research Questions

This dissertation used the interpretive phenomenological approach to understand the perspectives of patients in Kenya on the use of eHealth in self-management. Using the principles of interpretive phenomenology, the study was guided by these research questions.

Research Question 1: What is the understanding of self-management by patients with comorbidity?

Research Question 2: What are the challenges of self-management faced by patients with comorbid conditions?

Research Question 3: What are the perspectives of the patients with comorbid conditions on how technology can be used to promote self-management?

Role of the Researcher

In qualitative inquiry, the researcher takes up several roles as part of the data collection (Creswell, 2007). The first role I played was offering information and an explanation to the participants on the research purpose and questions. Moustakas (1994) states that the researcher must endeavor to create a trusting environment and help the participants to relax, by showing how they fit in the research. This encouraged the participants to be open and share rich data on their experiences. The other prominent role was facilitation of the flow of the information. Poggenpoel and Myburgh (2003) maintain that by building rapport with the participants, the researcher can enhance a sense of belonging and consequently their participation in the data collection process. Yuksel, Yildrim, and Robin (2015) agree and state that in some situations, the researcher can even share their own experiences in an attempt to put the participants at ease. However, the researcher must ensure that they maintain their subjectivity throughout the study. I took up these roles in the study. To address my biases, I acknowledged my thoughts and feelings on the matter before conducting interviews.

Ethical Protection of Participants

The participants in this study were adult patients with comorbid conditions attending the chronic diseases clinics at Kenyatta national hospital. There is no known harm associated with participating in the study. I worked closely with the health care providers to ensure timely referral and treatment for any negative psychological impact since the participants were narrating experiences that may not be pleasant. However, no participant experienced this. No immediate benefits were derived from participating in the study I provided an incentive of Ksh. 1000 to each participant. In addition, if the findings results in any improvements in the care provided to the patients with comorbidities, then they will benefit from the overall improvement in the services. The study did not interfere in any way to the care given to the participant and the participants were at liberty to participate or not. Each participant signed an informed consent and confidentiality was guaranteed. The consent form was in English, but was also translated to Swahili, which is the national language. I did the translation, since I know the language. Files, audiotapes, and transcripts were kept in a locked cupboard, and only accessible to the researcher. The consent forms were stored separately from digital recordings and notes taken during interviews, transcription, and analysis. The materials will be kept for five years then destroyed. Identifying information was removed from the transcripts during the data validation process. No participants' names are used in the report. I had no conflict of interest in the study.

Interviews

The in-depth interviews were directed by the research questions. When designing eHealth programs, the target is a group of patients with a similar problem. Since no known formal eHealth programs targeting this group exist, there is need for a general understanding of the needs of these patients. The personal experiences of the individual are necessary and were elicited by conducting in depth interviews. They enabled the researcher to explore details at an individual level. To guarantee correctness of the information, in addition to memos and field notes, the interviews were digitally (audio) recorded. Each session lasted 20–30 minutes, and this provided the participants the opportunity and sufficient time to build rapport and tell their stories. At the end of each interview, I conducted member checking.

Participants

The study participants numbered 10. This number was based on the guidelines for phenomenological studies. Lincoln and Guba (1985) propose 5-10 participants for phenomenological research. However, because of the iterative relationship between the sample and data analysis, Berg & Lune (2014) recommend that recruitment should continue until there is saturation of themes. In fact, Mason (2010) proposes that to ensure the right sample is achieved, multiple and complementary recruitments strategies should be applied. Therefore, based on the guidelines by Lincoln and Guba as well as Creswell, I selected 7-12 participants for the study. However, after conducting ten interviews, I achieved saturation, and there was no need to recruit more participants. The participants had at least two chronic conditions and in this study, identification of chronic conditions was based on self-reports. Martin, Leff, Calonge, and Nelson (2000) found that selfreports concurred with medical records up to 83% of the time for hypertension, diabetes, and hypercholesterolemia. In another study by Barber, Muller, Whitehurst, and Hay (2010), self-reports and primary records were comparable but for certain morbidities. However, when applied in an older population, the accuracy of self-reports reduced (Nilsson, Johansson, Berg, Karlson, & McClean, 2002). I used self-reports as the method

of identification since patients who are aware of their conditions are more likely to be conscious about the management.

Participants Selection Procedures

Phenomenology requires a homogenous group of participants with similar experiences (Creswell, 2007). The participants in this study were recruited through chronic disease clinics at the Kenyatta national hospital. All patients attending these clinics were eligible for selection using purposeful sampling. I visited the clinics and post flyers with a description of the study, criteria for participation, and contact details for those interested to contact me. To identify those to include in the sample, I recruited those who have at least two chronic conditions. The patients were eligible regardless of their age. I excluded patients with any active terminal illness or uncontrolled psychiatric illness since the nature of their illness means they will be preoccupied with the management of these diseases on a daily basis, and this may affect their perception of self-management. After the identification of eligible participants, I obtained a written consent, which was followed by discussions on when to conduct the interviews, being adaptive to the participant's schedules. The following is a summary of the procedures followed.

 Posting of flyers detailing the purpose of the study, the criterion for selection and contact details of the researcher. The posters helped me to reach out to the potential participants and to identify those willing to participate in the study. I also obtained permission from the hospital to post flyers in the clinics. In addition to the flyers, I visited the clinics during the clinic days, talked to the participants about the study, and invited those who wished to participate to contact me.

- Identification of those that met the criteria for the study. A criterion-based selection was applied by specifying some common criteria for all participants (as per the inclusion criteria).
- 3. Explanation of the purpose of the study and the role of the participants. I obtained consent for participation in the study and asked those who agreed to sign an informed consent.
- 4. Schedule the interview. The interview lasted approximately 20 to 30 minutes, and all the research questions were addressed in this step. At the end of each interview, I conducted member checks.

Data Collection

Data were collected using semi-structured interviews. These interviews used open-ended questions, which allowed the individual to express their perspectives. In studying the viewpoints of patients with comorbidities on the use of eHealth in selfmanagement, this was the principal method of data collection. This approach centered on the supposition that different persons with different illnesses perceive self-management differently.

Before each interview, I obtained consent to record the interview. One interview was conducted for each participant. After building rapport, signing the consent, and gathering information about the individual's life, I explained the nature of the study. I then invited the participant to share their experience on the phenomenon under study. The interviews were conducted in a conference room away from the clinic. The main factor in this selection was access, convenience, value system, privacy, and free from distraction. Each interview lasted 20–30 minutes. Each interview was assigned a code, for example, Participant 1, 9 September 2018. In the report, pseudonyms were used to avoid identifying the participants. Each interview was recorded and written down in verbatim to ensure accuracy in data collection. Any personal identifying information on the recording was de-identified during transcription to ensure participant confidentiality. I also kept a field journal, which helped in contextualizing the data. Besides, I wrote expanded notes as soon as the interview was over. Transcription, which involves the conversion of speech to written text, was done as soon as possible after each interview. I listened to the recording and made verbatim transcriptions. Since not all the interviews were in English, I translated them and then back translated them to the original language. I am conversant with all the languages used, therefore I did the translation.

The transcribed data was in individual files and locked in cabinets with restricted access. The iterative nature of data analysis was a continuous process until the data analysis and interpretation was finished. During the interviews, I observed behavior and expressions, which helped in analyzing the data. This observation also helped me capture thoughts, feelings, sensations, memories and clarify these during the self-reports. I recorded this in the field notes.

Data Storage, Archival and Quality Assurance

Each participant was allowed enough time to express him or herself, ensuring the validity of the data. The interviews were transcribed verbatim to ensure the accuracy of

data interpretation and ensure credibility. I analyzed the data iteratively. Since transferability was not a primary objective in qualitative research, the context of data collection was used to define the data, and this contributed to the interpretation. Further, purposive sampling addressed this by maximizing the information to the context.

Instrumentation

Prior to data collection, I obtained Ethical Review Committee approval (KNH ERC/A/226). Each participant turned in their signed consent and verbally gave the consent to participate in the study. At this point they were reminded of the voluntariness of the study and the right to withdraw at any time without fear of intimidation. I conducted a pilot study to test the suitability of the interview questions. I did this by administering the interview protocol two volunteers. Since no changes to the tool resulted from these two interviews, the data was used for the study. In this sense, this pilot also served as a means of data collection.

I conducted in depth interviews to gain insight on the participants' experience with self-management and technology. Since I was using a phenomenological approach, this approach was appropriate. The main intention of phenomenology is to access the consciousness of the individual and ascertain their experience on the phenomenon (Chesnay, 2014). It examines the experiences of the person in the way they have lived and created meaning. The phenomenological interview is carried out based on guiding questions. The questions direct the interview allowing the participant to express him or herself. These questions must be understood by the participant so that they are able to speak and share their experiences.

47

I used in-depth semi structured interviews for the study. In depth interviews are common in qualitative research and used to get the participants to express their opinion and experiences on the phenomenon under study. Chesnay (2014) adds that the semistructured interviews guide includes questions that can be altered depending on the conversation. Further, the interview presupposes the development of a theme depending on the situation.

In-depth interviews focus on an individual, providing the researcher with the opportunity to understand the personal context of the phenomenon. The exploration of the personal context allowed detailed subject coverage. Subsequently, the interview questions were open-ended thus allowing the individual to discuss and express their experiences. I was also flexible in the sequence of questions, and this allowed an in-depth probe. The interview schedule was developed based on a literature review on the topic and I ensured that this was in alignment with the research questions. The guide comprised of a list of questions as well as prompts that encouraged the interviewee to talk about issues that did not come up spontaneously. The following questions were in the guide: Research Question 1: What do patients with comorbidity understand by the term 'self-management'?

Question 1: What conditions do you suffer from? Which one do you consider most serious?

Question 2: Do you seek treatment for all the conditions or the most serious?Question 3: How many doctors do you see to manage your conditions?Question 4: Are you worried about proper management of these conditions?

Question 5: How do you manage these conditions at home?

Questions 6: Do you have any support in the management of these conditions?

Research question2: What are the challenges faced by patients with multiple comorbid conditions?

Question 1: Do you have health insurance? How do you fund for care?

- Questions: What are the sources of information for management of these conditions? Is it helpful?
- Question 3: What challenges do you face in ensuing proper management of the conditions?
- List everything you can think of that affects your ability to manage your medical conditions.
- Prompts: What makes it easier/more difficult to care for your medical conditions?" and "What would you like to change about what you need to do for your medical conditions?"

Question 4: How do these conditions interact?

(For this question, the participant used a sheet with their conditions listed. They then used an arrow to indicate how these conditions affect each other).

Question 5: How do these interactions affect how you manage the conditions?

Research Question 3: What are perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth technology to promote self-management?

- (These questions generated the information on the type of technology used by the participant).
- Question 1: What does technology mean to you?
- Question 2: What does 'eHealth technology' mean to you?
- Question 3: Can you give me some examples of 'eHealth technology'?
- (This question is a follow up of question 2, which explores the meaning of eHealth technology from the participant's perspective).
- Question 4: You currently have different health conditions. Are there any technologies that you use and find helpful to communicate, get information, understand interaction, and understand how to manage these conditions?
- Question 5: Do you know of any formal tools in use in the hospital to help you manage the multiple conditions?
- Question 6: What is your view on how technology can be used by the health care providers to help you manage your conditions?
- Question 7: Do you have any ideas on how technology use can be improved to help you with the challenges discussed earlier?

Trustworthiness

Validity of qualitative research refers to its trustworthiness. Trustworthiness refers to believability, transferability, confirmability, and soundness of exploration (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Credibility refers to the reflection of the reality of the participant. Transferability pertains to the applicability in other contexts or samples, while confirmability authenticates the process and documents researcher bias. Dependability accounts for instability. In this research, ample time was allowed to each participant to express him or herself. Triangulation, which is the collection of data from different methods, is the other approach that was applied. In-depth interviews were combined supplemented by field notes and journals.

Credibility and trustworthiness of the data was ensured by transcribing interviews verbatim to ensure accuracy of data interpretation. I analyzed iteratively. Since transferability is not a primary objective in qualitative research, the context of data collection defined the data and this contributed to the interpretation.

Ethical consideration

Supporting self-management among patients living with multiple chronic conditions contributes to an improvement of their overall health. While eHealth offers many advantages, an understanding of the patients' perspectives is lacking. No studies on eHealth strategies for the patient with multiple comorbid conditions currently exist in Kenya. This study fills a gap in understanding by focusing on the perspectives of these patients on the use of technology to support self-management. It is unique because it addresses an under-researched area.

There is a need to ensure that any research has no potential to harm the participants (Dalbye, Calais, & Berg, 2011). First, I obtained ethical approval from the University of Nairobi-Kenyatta national hospital ethics committee (KNH ERC/A/226). After that, I sought authority to collect data from Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval at Walden University (IRB No. 05-17-18-0386222) after submitting the ethical

approval documents. Per the requirements of Walden University IRB and the Human Subjects' Committees governing the site, all copies of the ethical approvals were provided to the administrator of health facility where data was collected. I obtained authorization from Kenyatta national hospital after ethical approval. Before data collection, I obtained informed consent from the participants (Appendix B). The informed consent educated the participants on the following:

- That they are participating in the research
- The purpose of the research.
- The procedures used in data collection.
- The risks or benefits of participating.
- The right to stop at any time.
- The procedures to be followed to ensure confidentiality

Before each interview, consent was obtained to record the interview. The participants were informed that involvement was voluntary and they could pull out from the study at any time without fear of repercussion. They were also assured that the choice to participate or withdraw from the research would not affect the services they receive from the health facility in any way. No participant developed emotional distress during the interviews. All collected data were de-identified, sealed in envelopes, and kept secure in locked file cabinets by the researcher. The consent forms were kept separate from digital recordings and notes during interview, transcription, and analysis. Only the researcher had access to the data. After transcription, coding, and analysis, the recording will be stored by the researcher for an additional 5 years after which it will be destroyed. I have no conflict of interest.

Data analysis plan

Data analysis refers to the systematic procedures carried out to identify relationships. The data analysis was done in 3 stages.

Preparation

- I kept a field journal to help in the contextualization of the data, for example, noting that the participant "seems distracted."
- Write up field notes. Field notes are considered a form of data storage method because of the tendency to forget but are also part of data analysis. Lofland and Lofland (1999) note that field notes help to retain gather gathered.
 Therefore, I recorded my observations during the interviews and wrote expanded notes as soon as possible after the interview.
- In-depth interviews recording. These were recorded with one digital recorder. However, as soon as the interviews were done I made a copy of the recording and stored in a pass worded folder on the computer. I saved a copy to prevent accidental data loss due to malfunctioning of the tape recorder.

Transcription

The recordings were transcribed verbatim to check against the original recording. The true verbatim style was used to document natural human speech patterns –including hesitations, pauses, interruptions, interjections, laughter, and non-speech utterances that are vital to understanding human communication). The true verbatim style is mainly used for records of an interview (psychological research) where an exact record is required.

Analysis

Using an iterative process, I reviewed all transcripts individually in order to familiarize with the data. During this process, I kept memos of potential common codes for use in data analyses. I used NVivo to code the data. Using this software, I was able to group the data into nodes/themes. This iterative process helped to provide a trail of discrepancies and resolution and provided a final consensus on emerging themes on the research questions. I then summarized the consensus data into major themes and subthemes for the final write-up.

Summary

The purpose of this chapter was to provide the methodology of the study. The qualitative approach is the most appropriate for this study since I was interested in finding out the perspectives of the participants on a lived phenomenon. The purposeful sampling method was used to select 10 participants who were knowledgeable on self-management. I conducted all the interviews and transcribed the interviews verbatim. I then analyzed the data using Nvivo and organized the results in themes. In chapter 4, I present the results of these interviews.

Chapter 4: Results

Introduction

The purpose of this dissertation was to understand the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth to promote self-management. The following research questions guided the study:

- RQ 1. What do patients with comorbidity understand by the term 'selfmanagement'?
- RQ 2. What are the challenges of self-management faced by patients with comorbid conditions?
- RQ 3. What are the perspectives of the patients with comorbid conditions on how technology can be used to promote self-management?

In this chapter, I will describe the settings, participants' demographics, the data collection and data analysis processes, evidence of trustworthiness, and the study results.

Setting

I collected data via face-to-face, individual interviews. All participants provided informed consent. In accordance with the IRB policies as well as the local ethics review committee requirements, they also provided consents for the interviews to be recorded. Each interview was recorded at the convenience of the participant. All the participants preferred to have the interviews on the days they were volunteered and after they had attended the clinic. I had to adapt to this because the participants would be unavailable until the next clinic appointment, which ordinarily would take 2 months. I conducted all the interviews in a conference room located away from the clinic. This room was identified because it was private and convenient. I also ensured that the interviews were not lengthy because many participants had been waiting for care for some hours.

Demographics

Ten participants with comorbidities were interviewed for this study (see Table 1).

All the participants met the criteria of having two chronic conditions simultaneously.

Pseudonyms were used to identify the participants.

Table 1

Participant	Sex	Age	Number of comorbidities	Comorbidities	Number of years living with comorbidities
John	Male	58	2	Diabetes mellitus, hypertension	1
Jane	Female	56	3	Diabetes mellitus, hypertension, arthritis	1
Joseph	Male	52	2	Hypertension, arthritis	1
Jennifer	Female	62	2	Hypertension, cardiac disease Hypertension,	6
James	Male	54	2	diabetes mellitus	9
June	Female	68	2	Arthritis, hypertension	>20
Jackie	Female	54	2	Asthma, osteoarthritis	4
Julia	Female	31	3	Hypertension, SLE, Asthma	4
Jasper	Male	64	2	Cardiomyopathy, diabetes mellitus	6
Jessica	Female	40	2	Hypertension, HIV/AIDS	3

Characteristics of the Participants

Note. SLE =Systemic Lupus Erythematous, HIV/AIDS = Human Immunodeficiency Virus/Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome.

Data Collection

I recruited 10 participants with whom I conducted face-to-face individual interviews. Once I obtained ethical approval from the local ethical review board, I emailed the approval to the Walden IRB and upon their recommendations began recruiting participants. I began the recruitment process in September 2018. I posted flyers in the medical outpatient clinics. The following clinics fall under the medical outpatient clinics: cardiac clinic, the endocrinology, rheumatology, chest clinic, rheumatology clinic and the neurology clinic. In addition, there is the general clinic where patients with other medical conditions like hypertension are attended.

After posting the flyers, I also asked the staff to draw the attention of the potential participants to the flyers and asked those who were interested to contact me. I instructed the staff that their only role was to draw the attention of the participants to the materials posted on the notice board for information on their health, just as they would during a clinic visit. By avoiding divulging purpose of the study, or referencing the flyer directly, I ensured that the staffs were not part of the recruitment and therefore did not influence the participants' decision to participate. Only the interested participants contacted me in person or on phone. I got responses on the same day the flyers were posted. Once a participant approached me, I explained the purpose of the study and the methods used in data collection after which I obtained informed consent.

I conducted interviews on the same day since it was convenient for the participants. Each participant confirmed that they had consented for the interviews and the recording and were ready to proceed. The data collection process started on 9/19/18

and the interviews lasted roughly 20 to 25 minutes. Each interview was given a code based on the date of the interview and the position of the participant. For example interview 2 was coded P2 20th September 2018. Later the participants were assigned pseudonyms that make their voice better heard. I recorded each interview with a tape recorder and transcribed each of the interviews verbatim. The last interview was conducted 5 October 2018. I conducted on average one interview per day. During the course of obtaining consent from the volunteers, I noticed that some were not comfortable with the audio recording. In such cases where the participant was hesitant, I excluded them from the study and identified a different volunteer. This was necessary because even after assurances, these participants were fidgety and unwilling to continue. I thanked them for their interest in participating in the study.

Data Analysis

Coding Process

In preparation for data analysis, I kept a field journal, and wrote field notes during the interviews. I used one notebook throughout the interview process as a research log, where I wrote the name and the participant identification code, which was made up of the date, month, and participant's position in the interviewing process. I audio recorded all the interviews using a tape recorder. I also wrote the start time and stoppage time on my journal, and compared this with the recording on the tape recorder. In addition, as soon as the interviews were done, I made a copy of the recording and stored in a pass worded folder on the computer. I saved a copy to prevent inadvertent data loss due to malfunctioning of the tape recorder.

I started the analysis by transcribing the interviews verbatim against the original recording. This included the natural forms of human speech like hesitations, pauses, laughter, interruptions, and non-speech utterances. I did this as soon as the interviews were done. I then read and reviewed the individual transcripts to familiarize myself with the data. As I did this, I kept memos of potential common codes based on the literature. I printed out the transcripts and highlighted potential codes based on what came to mind as I read the transcripts. These codes were short words/phrases sometimes got directly verbatim from the transcript. I kept these in mind as I moved to the next step. I then imported the documents into NVivo and created nodes based on the interview data. The software allowed me to code, categorize, and develop themes. I began by running a text query but this did not produce useful results. In the end, I used the questions used in the interview guide in discussing five themes. The participants described their experiences with comorbid illnesses and how technology can be used to promote this. Five major themes emerged: "management of the diseases", "obstacles in disease management", "restrictions in activities of daily living", "understanding of technology" and, "use of technology to promote self-management." Developing the nodes helped me see all the comments as they related to the themes (Table 2).

Table 2

Nodes/Main themes

Theme				
Managing the diseases				
Regular monitoring				
Clinic attendance				
Use of drugs				
Diet management				
\mathbf{v}				

Obstacles in disease management Lack of insurance for outpatient services Multiple drug regimens Missed appointments Management of distressing symptoms Managing distressing symptoms Disease interactions Understanding of technology Meaning of technology Types of technologies used in health Use of technology to promote self-management Source of information Reminders

I was careful to ensure that the participants' voice came through and that the categorization reflected the true nature of the data. In addition, the NVivo software tracked the participant's data allowing me to see which participant made the comment.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

I reminded each participant that, as indicated in the consent form, that participation in the study was voluntary and that they had the right to withdraw at any time without fear of intimidation. This assured the credibility of the study by ensuring that participation was voluntary and not coerced. At the beginning of each interview, I established rapport with the prospective participant, and started by finding out how they were and the language of choice. I found that this ensured that they were relaxed and more receptive to the questions. However, I noted that once the participant understood that they were being audio recorded they became weary of the process. I took time to set them at ease and explained the data protection processes I would follow. If the participant was still uneasy with the recording, I excused them from participation. Additionally, since majority of the participants were older persons, I ensured that I respected the
cultural issues concerning the interviewing process. Throughout the interview process, I conducted member checks by clarifying any areas that were ambiguous.

To ensure transferability, I have given a detailed account of my field experiences, and made explicit the cultural and social relationships in the context of the research. I have reported the phenomenon under study and given a thick description of the research findings. As Lincoln and Guba (1985) assert, this would enable those who seek to transfer the findings to their own site judge transferability. I have also provided the demographic characteristics of the participants and explained how I conducted the study. This would make it easy for other researchers to replicate the study in other settings. Dependability in this study was maintained by ensuring that the research processes were logical and clearly documented. I have provided a detailed account of the methodology used. Tobin and Begley (2004) assert that the research process should be logical and traceable. This would ensure that other researchers could judge the dependability of the research by examining the research process (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). I have also kept all the audio recordings, the transcripts and the field notes, which will provide a documentation trail.

Tobin and Begley (2004) explain that confirmability means that the researcher's conclusions and findings are derived from the data. Confirmability is concerned with establishing that the researcher's findings and interpretations are clearly derived from the data. This must be demonstrated in the research. In this study, I have demonstrated that the results are derived from the collected data. I have ensured this by providing direct quotes from the participants without any personal interpretation. I have also provided the

rationale for the theoretical and methodological choices as recommended by Koch (1994).

Results

Throughout the study, I sought to answer three research questions, labeled RQ1, RQ2, and RQ3. Subsequently, after data analysis, five major themes emerged. These were validated from various interview questions. Theme 1 answered RQ 1, Theme 2 and 3 answered RQ 2, while Theme 4 and 5 answered RQ 3.

RQ1 *What do patients with comorbidity understand by the term 'self-management'??* This question focused on the type and number of comorbidities and how the participants' management the diseases while at home. From this question one theme/node emerged. Under this theme, there were four categories.

Node 1: Managing the diseases

The first node describes how the participants managed the comorbidities while at home.

Category 1: Regular monitoring.

In this category, three participants explained that one of the ways of monitoring their health status was via regular testing/measurement of parameters. Jane stated, "I had come recently here for monitoring of my blood sugar, and I found it was 7 point something before eating, I had come just on my own for the test." Julia explained, "I go to a clinic near my house to monitor my blood pressure and then I record the readings and bring them the next time to the clinic. I can tell when the parameters are abnormal." Jessica stated, "I am careful about my blood pressure. I use an app in my phone to check the blood pressure regularly. Sometimes they are not accurate. In such case, I go to the clinic. I do so especially when I feel sick." The other seven participants explained that even though they do not monitor their diseases at home, they are keen when they come to the clinic to understand the values. For example during clinic days, they all get their blood pressure and blood sugar checked. All the participants interviewed understood what the normal parameters are based on their disease.

Category 2: Clinic Attendance.

In the management of the comorbid conditions, all the participants explained that they were strict in keeping their clinic appointments as a way of tracking the diseases. For example, Joseph stated, "Here we are given clinic appointments every two months and I make sure I attend."

James stated, "I make sure I keep all the appointments" while Julia stated, "I come to the clinic as scheduled." Jennifer stated, "I come to the clinic as scheduled".

Category 3: Use of drugs.

In this category, the participants stated that one of the ways of managing the multiple diseases was by taking the prescribed drugs. In all the cases, the participants were aware of and could name the drugs they took for the diseases, including the frequencies (number of times per day). The participants stated they were keen to take the drugs as prescribed. They used phrases like, "I take my drugs as prescribed", "I do not miss my drugs", and "first of all I take drugs." For example, Jessica said, "I take as septrin in the morning, Nebilet for blood pressure and for HIV I take one tablet at night, at 10pm". John stated, 'I am on Glucophage for the diabetes. I used to be on Lantus

insulin but this was stopped when the blood sugar stabilized". Jane stated, "I take drugs as prescribed. When I am in pain, I take the drugs". Julia stated, "for the hypertension I take drugs on time and the blood pressure is okay" while Jenifer stated, "I make sure I take the prescribed drugs."

Category 4: Diet Management.

In this category, the participants discussed the use of special diet in the management of the diseases. John stated, "we were educated about eating habits. I take tea without sugar, and eat more fruit and vegetables." Joseph shared similar sentiments and stated:

On diet, right from the beginning, I was advised which foods not to eat. So I take indigenous vegetables, I avoid red meat, even if I come to your house as a guest, and you put that on my plate, is will say no.

James shared similar experiences and stated, "I eat the right foods. First, of all the foods must be whole meal foods, then I avoid sugar and I do not add salt on the table, only when cooking. I also take a lot of water." June stated, "I take a lot of vegetables. At home I eat the traditional vegetables like sageti, terere, and managu ." Jenifer said, "I control the disease by eating well. Eating fruits and foods that add blood and strength." Jasper stated, 'I eat arrowroots, spinach, meat- white meat, fish, and I avoid red meat. I also eat brown flat bread and corn meal." Two participants also showed an understanding of the effects of diet on the control of symptoms. Jasper stated, "when I eat bananas, the sugar goes high. If I eat two or three bananas, the blood sugar rises. So I avoid them." Similar sentiments were shared by Julia who stated "if I take fatty and salty foods the blood pressure will go up."

However, one participant expressed that it was not always possible to eat the recommended foods. John stated, "sometimes I am forced to eat the normal food with the rest of the family." In another case, the participant was unaware of the requirements of a special diet. Jane stated "I did not know the food that is required so I eat what I can get. I was not told what to eat." Upon follow-up, Jane explained that this was not explained to her. At the end of the interview, I took the chance to educate her on the proper diet given her conditions. Jessica felt that though she complied with the diet, there were many restrictions. She said,

The diet too, for the blood pressure I have to watch what I eat. I have decreased my salt intake, I do not take coffee. You know that for the blood pressure I have to watch what I eat. I watch my diet a lot a lot. I also avoid gaining weight. There are many diet restrictions.

RQ 2: *What are the challenges faced by patients with multiple comorbid conditions?* This question sought to explore the challenges the participants faced in the management of the conditions.

Node 2: Obstacles to Disease Management

In this theme, in response to the question on challenges faced in self-management, the participants the challenges in the following categories.

Category 1: Lack of insurance for outpatient services

All the participants explained that finances were a major hindrance in the achievement of self-management goals. They stated that they needed money for tests, drugs and to keep clinic appointments. Only one participant had health insurance that catered for outpatient care. John stated," yes, I have insurance that covers the outpatient costs but it is limited since it also includes my family." The rest of the participants were members of the national health insurance scheme, which catered for inpatient care only. They therefore had to pay for the outpatient services as well as drugs out of their pockets. Jane stated, "I pay cash. It is hard but it is my body and I have to struggle. Sometimes I ask my children for money." Joseph stated, "the main worry is money. Money is the most problematic because when you do not have the money and you are supposed to go the clinic, you cannot." Jenifer explained that the lack of finances hindered them from getting the required tests stating, "I have financial difficulties. Like now, I did not have money and I needed, Ksh. 6000 (USD 60), for tests. I also need money for the drugs and face many difficulties." In other cases, the financial strains were a source of stress for the participant. June stated:

My children pay. My son pays but the diseases use a lot of money. The costs are many. The drugs are expensive and sometimes I cry when I hear of the cost of the drugs. However, they encourage me and ask me to buy drugs for each week.

In other cases, the participants had to rely on friends or spouses for help. Jackie stated, "I ask people of good will and my friends to contribute. Once I get the money I buy the drugs." Julia added, "my husband is paying now. Sometimes I get the money sometimes I don't." Jenifer attributed clinic attendance to her financial status and stated, "When I have money, I come to the clinic." Jackie stated, "I had been asked to come to the clinic in 2016 but I missed because I did not have the money for the tests." Julia also expressed concern that the appointments were too many and stated, "I have come to the clinic three times this month, and this is challenging because I do not have money."

Category 2: Multiple Drugs

Each of the participant explained that remembering to take drugs at prescribed time is tiresome. Though the participants took the drugs as prescribed, they were worried about forgetting to take the drugs, bad effects, and the burden of many pills. Jackie explained that the many drugs could lead to confusion in the dosing regimen stating: Earlier on, I was taking too many drugs. At times, I even confused the dosing. Like one time I remember a drug I had been given been instructed to take once a week. However, I took the drug every day. I have too many drugs. Jenifer stated "I worry that the drugs will finish me." In other cases the participants did not know when and how to take the drugs. Jane stated: I did not know it was serious and that there are certain times when I am supposed to take the drugs. The doctor has told me today that I have to take the drugs as prescribed. If I am not in pain, I do not take the drugs. In addition, sometimes when I find that my blood pressure is okay, I stop taking the drugs. June stated "there is a time I was taking seven different drugs. I had to take my time swallowing them because they were so many." In other cases, the participants were concerned about the number of drugs and the resulting confusion while taking the drugs.

Joseph stated, "when I take drugs, I can do my work without any worries. However, if I do not use the drugs, it (the disease) can bring me down. The hands become stiff and I cannot function." The other participants explained that they had no option but to take the drugs.

Category 3: Missed Appointments

The participants understood that clinic attendance was important in the management of the diseases. In this category, the participants stated that as much as possible they ensured that they attended the clinics as scheduled. However, they did not always keep clinic appointments for varied reasons. Of those who reported having missed appointments, this was attributed to finances. Joseph stated, "money is the most problematic. When I do not have the money and I am supposed to go to the clinic I cannot." Jenifer attributed clinic attendance to her financial status and stated, "when I have money, I come to the clinic." Jackie stated "I had been asked to come to the clinic in 2016 but I missed because I did not have the money for the tests." Julia also expressed concern that the appointments were too many and stated, "I had come to the clinic three times this month, and this is challenging because I do not have money. I had to start the appointments and the test all over."

The rest of the participants said even though they did not miss the appointments, they had to look for ways of financing the trips that included borrowing. The rest of the participants explained that though they did not miss the clinic appointments because of money, they often were rescheduled because of large number of patients waiting to be attended to. This often meant that the doctor would see a certain number of patients and reschedule the rest. They described this as frustrating. I observed these during the days I was collecting data. A doctor would come to the clinic and see the first 30 patients, despite having over 60 patients booked for the day.

Node 3: Restrictions in the activities of daily living

In this category, the participants were still responding to question on the challenges faced in managing comorbid conditions. They expressed their experiences with the diseases and their impact on their daily lives. In response to the prompt, "What makes it easier/more difficult to care for your medical conditions?" several categories emerged.

Category 1: Distressing condition/symptoms

Every participant had a condition that they considered more problematic. In all the cases, the participants attributed the seriousness of the condition to the symptoms.

John stated, "Hypertension is more problematic because of the fluctuations." Jane stated, "the disease that stresses me most is arthritis because of the stiffness of the joints. Sometimes I am unable to move or lift anything." Joseph stated, "Arthritis is the most problematic because of the pain. When it is bad, it is very painful." Jenifer indicated, "hypertension is more worrisome because it is affected by my mood" while James stated, "The hypertension. The blood sugar is usually within normal but the blood pressure keeps fluctuating. I a businessman and my interaction with people means I get stressed and the blood pressure rises." June indicated, "The disease that is most problematic to me is arthritis. I am in pain at night and I am unable to sleep. Sometimes it is so bad that I keep moving around from the chair to the bed to the floor." Jackie stated, "Arthritis is problematic. I keep having pains in my joints and back. The pain was severe does not go away" while Julia indicated, "hypertension is very problematic. Sometimes the blood pressure is high, I have a headache, and I feel tired." Jasper stated, "the heart disease is more serious. I get tired after walking for a short distance. Every time I walk I become restless." Jessica indicated, "HIV/AIDS is easy to manage. However, the blood pressure is tricky because at times because of the day to day happenings you find that sometimes you are stressed up and it affects my blood pressure."

Category 2: Disease interactions

Only four of the participants were able to explain how the diseases interact. This question was asked to gauge their understanding on how one disease can potentiate the signs and symptoms of another disease and therefore affect the quality of life. Joseph explained that when he took the drugs as prescribed he could work with no worries. He was able to explain that when he missed drugs, the symptoms of one disease could aggravate the other. He stated, "today when I go for monitoring, I know my blood pressure will be high because I am in pain." June stated "I am in pain a lot and I think this could cause the blood pressure to rise. When I am unable to sleep because of the pain in the knees and my back, my blood pressure will rise." Julia stated, "sometimes the blood pressure is very high, I have a headache, and I feel tired. This is because I had other problems, my abdomen was swollen, and I was stressed."

One participant also explained that one disease affected the management of the other one. Jessica explained:

In fact, I was asking the doctor at comprehensive care clinic whether the HIV drugs, my ARVs are the ones that caused high blood pressure. He was trying to

convince me but I think there is a relationship. Because previously I did not have hypertension. In addition, for all those eight years I have lived with HIV, it does not mean that what I was going through changed in any way. In fact, it has changed for better.

One participant expressed frustration at not understanding why the blood pressure was the way it was. John stated, "sometimes I take the blood pressure and it is okay. Other times it is so low. Sometime I feel normal but when I take the blood pressure it is high and I wonder what is happening." Similar sentiments were expressed by James who stated,

I do not know how they (diseases) interact but there is a time I was watching a TV program and the presenters said that when you get hypertension you also get diabetes. I agree because I also started with hypertension and then I developed diabetes.

The other participants explained that during the clinic days they are educated on the diseases and have heard that some disease coexist but were not sure how. They consequently could not explain how the diseases influence each other and affect management.

RQ 3: What are the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth technology to promote self-management?

This question focused on the participants understanding of technology and its use in promoting self-management.

Node 4: Meaning of technology

This node was derived from response in RQ 3 where the participants were asked to explain in their own words what they understood technology as. This information was important since their understanding of technology influenced their understanding of its use in health.

Category 1: Understanding of technology.

In this category, the participants were responding to the question on the meaning of technology. Generally, the participants described technology as advancements. The word digital kept recurring in five interviews. The participants provided their responses as follows. John said, 'technology refers to advancements, being digital" while Jane indicated, "technology refers to the devices we use like the phone, digital devices." Joseph stated, "technology means you can get information even without going to the doctor, you (health care provider) can use gadgets during appointments to book appointments so that I am attended to fast." Jenifer said, "technology means advancements or being digital". While James stated that, "technology means things that are being discovered every day, "June indicated, "technology simply means digital advancements". Jackie indicated, 'technology means devices like my phone" while Julia said, "I could say technology is something digital, like my phone". Jasper said, "I think technology means advancements" while Jessica stated, "technology is a way of passing information and making things easier through social media and social networks, being digital."

Category 2: Types of technology used in health

This category was derived as a follow up to the question on the meaning of technology. In this category, the participants indicated the types of technology they have used in managing their health. None of the participants was aware of any formal tools used by the health care providers and targeting patients with comorbidities. However, all the participants said they had used a mobile phone, television, or radio to access information on health. Jane also added that she had used the computer to search for information on her diseases. Julia indicated, 'I have used my phone to search the cause of my diseases. I also had an app in my phone, which I used to monitor my blood pressure. It is not always accurate but I have used it. I always compare with the readings in the clinic". Jessica mentioned the dial a doctor, which is an app used to call and ask for advice. She said,

There is an app they call dial a doctor or call a doctor something like that. One text and ask the questions. I used it when I was pregnant and it was helping a lot, because I needed to understand how to manage with HIV/AIDS.

Node 5: Uses of technology in promoting self-management

This node was derived from the response to RQ 3 on how the identified technology has been used to promote self-management.

Category 1 Source of information

In this category, the participants explained that they used technology to get information on their diseases. All the participants stated that they had used either the radio or television to acquire information on the diseases. Joseph stated, "I get information from the media but I am careful. I watch the television and listen to the radio". June stated "the doctor could call me and give me information, see if I am taking drugs and I can call for encouragement. Sometimes when I cannot sleep because I am in pain, I can call and ask what to do." In another case, two participants felt that the doctor can use technology to get information. James stated, "I can get information from the doctor. The doctor can use the phone during consultations and share information with me." Julia stated, "the doctor can use the phone to check on my symptoms during the clinic appointment." Jane indicated, "they (doctors) now bring programs (on TV and radio) on different diseases and I listen when the programs are on radio. I do not miss." Jackie indicated, "I listen to the radio on as they talk on general conditions. However, other times I hear them talk about my diseases. Like the other day, I was telling my daughter that they were talking about prevention of asthmatic attacks by avoiding cold". Julia indicated she has used her phone to search the internet on information on asthma while Jasper said he relied mainly on the radio as a source of information. Jessica indicated that due to her HIV status, she often gets information on her phone on management of side effects and importance of adherence. She also indicated that she has used the internet to search for information on the comorbidity when she developed hypertension. June stated, "the health care provide could call me and give me information, see if I am taking drugs and I can call them for encouragement. Sometimes when I cannot sleep, I need someone to talk to and tell me what to do."

Category 2: Reminders

In this category, the participants explained how technology can be used to get reminders from the health care provider. Five of the participants felt that technology can used to remind them to take drugs, attend appointments, or find out how they are progressing. Jenifer stated that though this has not happened before "the health care provider can call me and remind me to take drugs." Julia stated, "the health care providers can call me to remind me to take drugs. They can also call me and ask how I am doing. In addition, the doctor can use the phone to check on my symptoms." Jane stated,

The health care provider can remind me on how to take drugs. In addition, reminders on diet, time to take drugs. Sometimes, I remember to take drugs at 4pm and because I am not feeling sick or in pain I take the drugs when going to bed. Therefore, I mess up the hours. The reminders would help. Joseph stated, "It can help when I am at home and relaxing and I get a reminder to take drugs." Jenifer shared similar views and stated, "the health care provider can call me to remind me of clinics and to take drugs." Jessica stated that she has received communication on her phone to remind her to attend her clinic appointments.

Summary

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to understand the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of eHealth to promote self-management. Ten participants were interviewed in the study. These interviews were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim. Once transcribed, I exported the data to Nvivo where I identified common nodes/themes. Five themes emerged: "management of the diseases", "obstacles in disease management", "restrictions in activities of daily living", "understanding of technology" and, "use of technology to promote self-management."

These themes enabled me answer the research questions that guided the study. Their main self-management activities included keeping clinic appointments, taking a special diet, and taking the medications as prescribed. Overall, the participants who had two or more chronic conditions expressed facing several challenges in the management of the diseases. They described their lived experiences as facing financial hardships that forced them to make decisions between treatment and other self-management activities. In addition, they struggled with the management of symptoms and the many pills used to manage the multiple conditions. They explained that their major source of information on management of the disease was from the health care provider. Though the hospital did not have any formal tools, they described having used several media like television and radio to get further information from programs that addressed chronic illnesses. Others reported having used the phone to call and get information from the doctor or get reminders for clinic appointments.

In Chapter 5, I will summarize the findings and share the interpretation of the results. I will also discuss the limitations of the study and make recommendations for future research. Finally, I will share the social implications of the study and make a conclusion for the study.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Introduction

The purpose of this dissertation was to explore the lived experiences of patients with comorbidities in order to understand their perspectives on the use of eHealth to promote self- management. After conducting interviews and analyzing the data, five themes emerged: management of the diseases, obstacles in disease management, restrictions in activities of daily living, understanding of technology and, use of technology to promote self-management. These themes answered the three research questions that guided the study. Overall, the participants expressed that they faced challenges in the management of multiple chronic conditions. These challenges included financial difficulties, multiple drug regimens, and poor management of symptoms. Despite the struggles, the participants expressed their commitment to the management of the diseases by keeping clinic appointments, taking drugs as prescribed, and following a special diet while at home. They seemed to understand that despite the challenges, they had to do what it took to manage the diseases. In this chapter, I will address the key findings, the interpretation of these findings, the limitations of the study and recommendations, and the contribution of the study to social change.

Interpretation of the Findings

Research Question 1 asked: What do patients with comorbidity understand by the term 'self-management'? Self-management is, 'the care taken by individuals towards their health and wellbeing' (Barlow et al., 2002). It encompasses collaborative goal setting that enables the patient to carry out activities of daily living and manage

emotional effects of the disease more effectively. McGregor (2007) summarizes selfmanagement as, "the tasks that individuals must undertake to live well with one or more chronic conditions." Self-management fosters self-care and builds problem-solving skills. The question sought to understand how the participants understood self-management.

The participants shared their experiences on the management of the diseases while at home. They explained that apart from keeping clinic appointments where the diseases are monitored, they also engaged in activities that helped manage the diseases, such as following special diets and taking prescribed medications. Grady and Gough (2014) explain that the focus in the management of comorbidities is the maintenance of patient independence and ensuring a good quality of life. Kenning et al. (2015) explained that self-management is not simply giving information or health education but actions taken to lead a healthy life. This is similar to an explanation of self-management by Barlow et al. (2002): "the care taken by individuals to their own health and well-being."

Though self-management is important in the management of comorbidities, the participants prioritized care depending on their situation. For example, if they faced financial constraints, some chose to forgo the clinic appointment in favor of buying drugs. Liddy (2014) explained that patients prioritize self-management tasks depending on the most problematic issue. Each of the participants had a condition that he felt was most problematic and was keen to control the symptoms of this disease. In fact, this condition was often what drove him to attend the clinic.

In order to improve their quality of life and manage their diseases, the participants noted the various activities they undertook. These activities promote self-efficacy and

improve communication with the health care provider. However, as Davis, Funnell, and Beck (2003) explain, though self-management is inevitable in chronic diseases management, it can be hampered by the lack of information. Some of the participants did not understand how the diseases interacted neither the rationale for lifestyle adjustments. Others may lack information on the importance of adhering to the prescribed drug regimens. The higher number of comorbidities means the patient has to integrate more information. In fact, in this study, the patients were only able to mention the diseases they had and some of the drugs they take but lacked information on the disease itself and its actual interactions with other comorbidities. This is likely to overwhelm the patients. As it is, self-management requires daily participation in order to manage the conditions and prevent their progression.

Research Question 2 asked: What are the challenges faced by patients with multiple comorbid conditions? The participants expressed their experiences with living with multiple conditions and the challenges they faced. Financial constraints were mentioned as the major barrier in the management of the diseases. All the patients were members of the national hospital insurance fund scheme but it only catered for inpatient admission. This scheme is open to every Kenyan. In the recent past, the scheme is now covering the outpatient services. However, in the study area, this has not been commenced. Subsequently, all the participants paid for outpatient services from their pockets, which was a major constraint. Campbell et al. (2014) explains that patients need money to pay for the medications, consultations, and pay for travel. Consequently, patients prioritize care based on their financial fluidity. However, notable in this study was that every participant understood the importance of drug adherence. The participants explained having to buy drugs on credit or forfeiting a clinic appointment until they got the money to pay for consultations. These findings concur with those of Rosbach and Anderson (2017) who found that patients prioritize care based on the available resources. The participants prioritized care based on their financial capability.

The participants also described their experiences with the management of symptoms. They explained that some of the diseases did not show any symptoms despite being poorly controlled. On the other hand, they struggled with the management of distressing symptoms like pain. When the presentation of another disease overshadows the presentation of symptoms, it may interfere with the patient's ability to manage the conditions. Bair et al. (2009) explains this stating that symptoms of one conditions may conceal the presentation of another. In addition, Liddy et al (2014) explains that though the patient may be willing to learn self-management skills, some manifestations can be a limiting factor.

In this study, every participant had a priority condition based on the level of stress emanating from that condition. This meant that the participant found it easier to manage one condition based on the symptomatology. As Morris, Sanders, Kennedy and Rogers (2011) explain patients feel pressure to allocate resources based on the condition they feel should get priority. This may be a source of conflict with the health care provider. Cheraghi et al. (2013) explained that each patient had a priority condition depending on its effect on functioning. The higher number of comorbidities means that the patient has to manage complex treatment regimens. The participants described their experiences with having to take multiple drugs with different effects, nutrition management, and frequent monitoring. Since each of the diseases is unique, their interactions complicate management. This is further compounded by the fact that most chronic disease interactions, with the exception of hypertension and depression are poorly understood (Long & Dagogo-Jack, 2015). The coexistence means that the frequency and intensity of treatment of the conditions must be increased. Further, the comorbidity may escalate the possibility of drug interactions. Tran et al. (2015) explains that the treatment regimens are complex. Morrison et al. (2016) concur stating that drug interactions may complicate management.

What are the perspectives of patients with comorbid conditions on the use of technology for self-management? The participants expressed the need to information and support in the management of the comorbid diseases. They described their experiences with the use of several media to get information on their diseases. Though their main source of information was the health care provider, they expressed the need for more information. In addition, in many primary care settings, health care is fragmented leaving the patient with the burden of integrating the information (Zulman et al., 2015). It would therefore, be practical to make the patient a partner to their care. The participants explained that the radio and TV programs were a rich source of information and some used this information to change their lifestyle. In Kenya, there are several health programs hosted on radio and television, hosted at specific times by qualified health care

providers. They have become very popular across the masses since they are very informative and many people tune in at this time. The participants explained that they followed these programs and it helped them understand their diseases better. These findings concur with those of Williams et al. (2014) who found that patients explained that used of technology created and increased awareness of symptoms, and reassured them that they could manage the symptoms. Clark (2014) explained that for technology to be useful, it must be integrated in the normal daily patterns. To avoid bias of information, Schultz and Nakamoto (2013) add that the patient must be guided in choosing the information that is beneficial to their condition. This was the case in this study because they all had access to the radio or television and made a choice of the programs to listen to or watch.

The participants expressed the need for further interaction using technology to support them in the management of the conditions. They desired that the health care provider could use the available technology to communicate with them regarding how to take drugs, reminder on clinic appointments and general support. Gray, Miller, Kuliski, and Cott (2014) explain this stating that patients expressed that eHealth enables a shared communication between the patient and the caregiver. Zulman et al. (2015) asserts that the use of eHealth tools had the potential to decrease the volume of visits and promote self-efficacy. Though there are no formal tools used by the health care providers to reach the patients, the potential of the mobile phone in communicating with them was raised. Each of the participant interviewed owned a mobile phone. The participants explained that, especially when they had no symptoms, they tended to forget to take their

medication and would benefit from reminders by the health care provider. They would then appreciate if their phones were used, with their permission, to give reminders.

Education on the use of eHealth is also important. The participants were of varied ages and some were not aware of other eHealth applications that they could exploit. Gee, Greenwood, Patterniti, Ward, and Miller (2015) explain that though eHealth makes an important contribution in promotion of self-management, eHealth education should be promoted. This would reduce anxiety on technology use. This is particularly notable in this study. With the exception of two participants, the rest had not thought of accessing the internet for information. This could be linked to access to internet services. Though these participants attend the clinic in a hospital located in the urban area, they originated from varied settings with no ready access to internet. In exploring the needs of older patients on the use of eHealth, Ware et al. (2017) found that they had diverse needs and preferences, and any technology must address the gap in access to health information. Information tailored to these needs can be accessed via technology.

Though the use of technology at home can lead to improved patient outcomes, increased quality of care and promote patient involvement in their care, its implementation at is not always feasible and may take time for formal implementation. In their review, Peeters, Wiegers and & Friele, (2013) explain that though the value of eHealth applications is known, concept of self-management is not well defined. Further, the studies reviewed in this study show the influence of technology on patient understanding of their diseases but not necessarily effect on self-management. The technology acceptance model. This framework by Davis (1986) helped me understand the phenomenon on the perspectives on the use of eHealth technology for self-management. Davis proposed that usage of technology depends on the user's attitude and perceived usefulness of the technology. The patient's perspectives on the usefulness of the approaches determine their acceptance. Though there were no formal applications in the hospital, their acceptance of formal applications depends on the use of non-formal applications.

The simplicity of and usefulness of use are mediated by the attitude of the user and the intentions to use technology. Though each participant had a mobile phone, only a few used the phone for health information. This could be explained by the participants' characteristics sine majority were aged over 50 years and not competent on the use of the internet. However, all used the known and easily available media, the radio, and television, to learn more about their conditions. As Clark (2014) found, the value of eHealth applications should be integrated in normal daily activities.

Harvey et al., (2015) contends that eHealth applications allow personalization of the needs of the end user, in this case the patient with comorbidity. To this end, the individual attributes of the user as proposed by Davis (1986) should be considered. The participants expressed the contribution of technology towards disease management. While some relied on locally available media, others used their phones or the internet. The television and radio are common in Kenyan households, with every family owning either or both. In addition, the mobile phones are quite popular. However, while there are other interventions targeting adherence to drugs in some conditions like HIV/AIDS, birth preparedness among others, none are focused on the patients with comorbidities. Yet this medium offers a ready avenue for reaching these patients. There is need to understand the end user in order to tailor interventions to their needs.

Crucial to successful implementation of eHealth is the right attitude towards it by the intended users. Perceived usefulness as it is described in this study was based on the patients' experiences with non- formal eHealth strategies. It was conducted to gain understanding on the experiences of patients with comorbid conditions on the usage of technology to support self-management. The technology acceptance model can predict an individual's use and adoption of technology. It predicts intention to use and is easy to use. Understanding these aspects may form a basis for implementation of formal eHealth applications targeting this group. The technology acceptance model can be used to direct strategies to improve acceptance of technology.

Limitations of the Study

In my study, I conducted 10 interviews with participants with comorbid conditions. I am a novice qualitative researcher and since data collection heavily relied on me, any biases I may have had may have influenced the inductive nature of data analysis. I had intended to conduct interviews on a different date from the recruitment date. However, I had to adjust this and conduct interviews on the same day. Subsequently, the participants who may have been waiting to be attended to for many hours were impatient. However, I ensured that at the end of each interview I clarified the information and did not delay them. Since I used a phenomenological approach, and a small sample of 10 participants, the findings cannot be generalized to other population groups that do not share the phenomenon (Langdridge, 2007).

Recommendations

I used a phenomenological approach to explore the lived experiences of patients with comorbidities in order to understand their perspectives on the use of technology for self-management. The choice of the design limits the generalization of the study to other settings. Although there has been tremendous knowledge in the use of technology to promote self-management worldwide, there remains a lack of empirical knowledge on how to integrate it into the daily life of the person with comorbidity. Based on the findings of this study, I have the following recommendations on further studies:

- A qualitative study on treatment adherence among patients with comorbidity.
- A qualitative study on patient satisfaction with physician-patient communication during consultations.
- A feasibility study on follow up using mobile phones for patients with comorbidity.
- A qualitative study on self-management priority setting and decision-making in adults with comorbidity.

Implications

Supporting self-management among patients with comorbidities contributes to an improvement in their general health. I recommend that positive social change in the lives of patients with comorbidities start with an understanding of the challenges they face in the management of these diseases. Further, an understanding of the perspectives on the

use of technology should be enhanced. Researcher can gather data that can be used by stakeholders in the implementation of formal eHealth tools. Through my study, I was able to understand the challenges faced by the patients with comorbidities. I was able to ascertain that they have used the television and radio to get information on their diseases. These form an important alternative to the information offered by the health care providers. In the clinics where I collected data, there are very many patients waiting to be attended to by the doctors. As a result, it is hard to personalize information for each patient because of the limited contact time. The use of these simple forms of technology offers an alternative avenue to promote self-management activities by offering information. Further, they offer an idea of how organized program can be used to target certain population. Other researchers can focus on patients who are using formal tools in other settings to explore their feasibility in the promotion of self-management.

Because communicable diseases are on the rise in Kenya, there is need to focus policies and research on approaches that promote self-management. Based on the results of this study, the policymakers and the implementer of national health insurance fund can use the information to include the outpatient care in their coverage. In areas where this has been implemented, a research on the satisfaction with the services can be done. Jasper stated "The only thing I can suggest is that patients with hypertension, diabetes, and cardiac disease should be given drugs for free because the drugs are many and expensive and they must take them."

There is need to consider having a stakeholders forum to explore how technology can be used to reduce the hospital visits, pass information and promote adherence. A pilot study on the feasibility of formal tools can be used for the patients. This study has provided an identification of the opportunities to advance technology among patients with comorbidities. Using technology, patients with comorbidity will be more knowledgeable on the management of their on their conditions. This category of patients with comorbidity remains largely unnoticed. Despite their numbers rising, the organization of the outpatient clinics from this study remains fragmented. This study has brought to the fore the problem of comorbidity. Subsequently, upon the dissemination of the results of this study, the policy makers should rethink the focus on outpatient care.

Conclusion

This study was conducted to assess the lived experiences of patients with comorbidities on the use of technology to promote self-management. To study this phenomenon, I conducted in depth interviews with participants with comorbidities. I audio recorded the interviews which I then transcribed verbatim. I then important the data into NVivo for analysis and five themes emerged from the analysis: "management of the diseases", "obstacles in disease management", "restrictions in activities of daily living", "understanding of technology" and, "use of technology to promote self-management." These themes helped me understand the challenges faces by patients with comorbidity and their perception on how technology could be used to promote self-management. Each participant had a condition that he or she considered most problematic because either it affected the quality of their daily lives, or they had difficulties controlling the symptoms. For the most part the participants said that they faced financial constraints. They stated that they needed money to buy drugs, buy food, and keep doctor's appointments. Though they were all members of the national hospital insurance fund, they had to pay from their pockets for these services and this was a major constraint. Additionally, poor management of symptoms and multiple drugs regimens were described as to other challenges to self-management. To promote self-management while at home, the participants reported that they kept clinic appointments, took the prescribed drugs, and took special diets.

Concerning eHealth technology, none of participants was aware of any formal tools used by the hospital for clients with comorbidities. However, they all had used one form of technology to either learn about the disease or change their lifestyle. There are formal TV and radio programs on a daily basis that the participants mentioned that this was a great source of information on the diseases.

It is clear that the patients with comorbidities struggle with the comorbidities. However, from these programs the health providers can get ideas on how to use formal technology tools to reach patients. As the patients struggle with managing the diseases at home, it is clear that they struggle particularly in understanding the symptoms, understanding the diseases, and getting information on how to improve their quality of life. In addition, the financial constraints could be a source of stress for the patients making some of the conditions to worsen. This study shows a niche that the health care providers can address to help the patients improve their quality of life while increasing an understanding of their challenges. It brings about social change by bringing out an understanding on the challenges faced by patient with comorbidities, and how the use of technology to promote self-management among this certainly growing group. By its nature, qualitative study brings about an immediate social change by interacting with the participants and influencing their perception on their care.

References

- Adams, K., Grenier, A. C., Corrigan, J. M., editors. (2004). The first annual Crossing the Quality Chasm Summit. A focus on communities. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.
- Agha, Z., Schapira, R., Laud, P., McNutt, G., & Roter, D. (2009). Patient satisfaction with physician-patient communication during telemedicine. *Telemedicine and e-Health*, 830–839. doi:10.1089/tmj.2009.0030
- Ahmed, S. N., Mann, C., Sinclair, D. B., Heino, A., Iskiw, B., Quigley, D., & Ohinmaa,
 A. (2008). Feasibility of epilepsy follow-up care through telemedicine: A pilot
 study on the patient's perspective. *Epilepsia*, 49(4), 573-585. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2007.01464.x
- Alloghani, M., Hussain, A., Al-Jumeily, D., & Abuelma'atti, O. (2015). Technology
 Acceptance Model for the Use of M-Health Services among Health Related Users
 in UAE. 2015 International Conference on Developments of E-Systems
 Engineering (DeSE), 58, (1-6). doi:10.1109/dese.2015.58
- Ancker, J. S., Witteman, H. O., Hafeez, B., Provencher, T., Van de Graaf, M., & Wei, E. (2015). "You Get Reminded You're a Sick Person": Personal data tracking and patients with multiple chronic conditions. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *17*(8), e202. http://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.4209
- Anderson, J., Malone, L., & Francis, K. (2016). Frameworks for chronic care management. In L. D. Deravin-Malone, & J. Anderson (Eds.), *Chronic Care*

Nursing: A Framework for Practice (1st ed., pp. 3-19). Australia: Cambridge University Press.

- Auduly, A. (2013). The overtime development of chronic illness self-management patterns: a longitudinal qualitative study. *BMC Public Health*, 13, 452. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-452
- Bair, M. J., Matthias, M. S., Nyland, K. A., Huffman, M. A., Stubbs, D. L., Kroenke, K., & Damush, T. M. (2009). Barriers and facilitators to chronic pain self-management: A qualitative study of primary care patients with comorbid musculoskeletal pain and depression. *Pain Medicine*, *10*(7), 1280–1290. doi:10.1111/j.15264637.2009.00707.x
- Barber, J., Muller, S., Whitehurst, T., & Hay, E. (2010). Measuring morbidity: Self-report or health care records? *Family Practice*, 27(1), 25-30. doi: 10.1093/fampra/cmp098
- Barlow, J., Wright, C., Sheasby, J., Turner, A., & Hainsworth, J. (2002). Selfmanagement approaches for people with chronic conditions: a review. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 48(2), 177–187. doi:10.1016/s0738-3991(02)00032-0
- Bayliss, E. A., Steiner, J. F., Fernald, D. H., Crane, L. A., & Main, D. S. (2003).
 Descriptions of barriers to self-care by persons with comorbid chronic diseases. *Annals of Family Medicine*, 1(1), 15–21. doi: http://doi.org/10.1370/afm.4
- Beasley, J. W. (2004). How many problems do family physicians manage at each encounter? A WReN Study. *The Annals of Family Medicine*, 2(5), 405–410. doi:10.1370/afm.94

- Benetoli, A., Chen, T. F., & Aslani, P. (2018). How patients' use of social media impacts their interactions with healthcare professionals. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 101(3), 439–444. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2017.08.015.
- Berg, B. L., & Lune, H. (2014). *Qualitative research methods for the social sciences*.Edinburg Gate: Harlow : Pearson Education Limited.
- Bhamrah, G., Ahmad, S., & NiMhurchadha, S. (2015). Internet discussion forums, an information, and support resource for orthognathic patients. *American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics*, 147 (1), 89-96. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ajodo.2014.08.020

Black, A.D., Car, J., Pagliari, C., Anandan, C., Creswell, K., Bokun, T.,...& Sheikh, A. (2011). The impact of eHealth on the quality and safety of health care: A systematic overview. *PLoS Medicine*, 8. doi: e1000387-10.1371/journal.pmed.1000387.

Bodenheimer, T., Wagner, E. H., & Grumbach, K. (2002). Improving primary care for patients with chronic illness. *Journal of American Medical Association*, 288 (15), 1909. doi:10.1001/jama.288.15.1909

- Brady, T. J., Murphy, L., O'Colmain, B. J., Beauchesne, D., Daniels, B., Greenberg, M.,
 ... Chervin, D. (2013). A meta-analysis of health status, health behaviors, and
 health care utilization outcomes of the chronic disease self-management program. *Preventing Chronic Disease*, 10, 120112. doi:10.5888/pcd10.120112
- Bratzke, L.C., Muehrer, R.J., Kehl, K. A., Lee, K. S., Ward, E. C., & Kwekkeboom, K.L. (2015). Self-management priority setting and decision-making in adults with

multimorbidity: A narrative review of literature. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, *52* (3), 744-755. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2014.10.010

- Campbell, D., Manns, B., Weaver, R., Hemmelgarn, B., King-Shier, K., & Sanmartin, C. (2017). The association between financial barriers and adverse clinical outcomes among patients with cardiovascular-related chronic diseases. *Atherosclerosis*, 263, e93–e94. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2017.06.303
- Carvalho Banhato, E. F. (2016). Depression symptoms among patients with multiple chronic conditions. *Journal of Depression and Anxiety*, 5(3). doi:10.4172/2167-1044.1000230
- Cheraghi-Sohi, S., Bower, P. Kennedy, A. Morden, A., Rogers, A., Richardson, J.,
 ...Ong, B. N. (2013). Patient priorities in osteoarthritis and comorbid
 conditions: A secondary analysis of qualitative data. *Arthritis Care & Research*, 65(6), 920-927. doi 10.1002/acr.21897
- Chesnay, M. (2014) (ed.). Nursing research using phenomenology: Qualitative designs and methods in nursing. New York: Springer Publishing Company
- Chew-Graham, C., Sartorius, N., Cimino, L. C., & Gask, L. (2014). Diabetes and depression in general practice: meeting the challenge of managing comorbidity. *British Journal of General Practice*, 64(625), 386–387. doi:10.3399/bjgp14x680809
- Clark, A. M., Spaling, M., Harkness, K., Spiers, J., Strachan, P. H., Thompson, D. R., & Currie, K. (2014). Determinants of effective heart failure self-care: A systematic

review of patients' and caregivers' perceptions. *Heart, 100*(9), 716–721. doi:10.1136/heartjnl-2013-304852

- Corbin, J., & Strauss, A. (1985). Managing chronic illness at home: Three lines of work. *Qualitative Sociology*, 8(3), 224–247. doi:10.1007/bf00989485
- Creswell, J. W. (1998). *Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design: Choosing Among Five Traditions*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Creswell, J.W. (1994). *Research design: Qualitative & quantitative approaches* (15th ed.). Sage, Thousand Oaks
- Dario, C., Luisotto, E., Dal Pozzo, E., Mancin, S., Aletras, V., Newman, S., ... & Saccavini, C. (2016). Assessment of Patients' Perception of Telemedicine Services Using the Service User Technology Acceptability Questionnaire. *International Journal of Integrated Care, 16*(2). doi: http://doi.org/10.5334/ijic.2219
- Davis, F. (1993). User acceptance of information technology: System characteristics, user perceptions, and behavioral impacts. *International Journal of Man-Machine Studies*, 38, 475-487. doi:10.1006/imms.1993.1022
- Davis, F. D. (1989). Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use and user acceptance of information technology. *MIS quarterly*, 319-340. doi:10.2307/249008
- Dedding, C.I., van Doom, R. Winkler, L., & Reis, R. (2011). How will e-health affect patient participation in the clinic? A review of e-health studies and the current evidence for changes in the relationship between medical professionals and
patients. Social Science and Medicine, 72(1), 49-53. doi:

10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.10.017.

- Depp, C. A., Moore, R. C., Perivoliotis, D., & Granholm, E. (2016). Technology to assess and support self-management in serious mental illness. Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience, 18(2), 171–183. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4969704/
- Feinstein, A. R. (1970). The pre-therapeutic classification of co-morbidity in chronic disease. *Journal of Chronic Diseases*, 23(7), 455–68. doi: 10.1016/0021-9681(70)90054-8
- Finlay, L. (2009). Debating phenomenological research methods. *Phenomenology & Practice*, 3 (1), 6-25. Retrieved from http://mesosyn.com/phenom-%20Finlay.pdf
- Franek, J. (2013). Self-management support interventions for persons with chronic disease: an evidence-based analysis. Ontario Health Technology Assessment Series, 13(9), 1–60. Retrieved from

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3814807/

- Fraser, S.D., Roderick, P. J., May, C.R., McIntyre, N., McIntyre, C., Fluck, R.J., ... Taal, M. W. (2015). The burden of comorbidity in people with chronic kidney disease stage 3: A cohort study. *Biomed Central Nephrology*, 16, 193. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12882-015-0189-z
- Friedman, C. P. (2009). A "fundamental theorem" of biomedical informatics. Journal of American Medical Informatics Association, 16(2), 169–70. doi:10.1197/jamia.m3092

- Gee, P. M., Greenwood, D. A., Paterniti, D. A., Ward, D., & Miller, L. M. S. (2015). The eHealth Enhanced Chronic Care Model: A Theory Derivation Approach. *Journal* of Medical Internet Research, 17(4), e86. http://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.4067
- Giorgi, A. (2009). The descriptive phenomenological method in psychology: A modified husserlian approach. Pittsburgh, PA, US: Duquesne University Press
- Glanz, K., Rimer, B. K., & Viswanath, K. (2008). *Health behavior and health education: Theory, research, and practice.* San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons.
- Glasgow, R. E., Davis, C. L., Funnell, M. M., & Beck, A. (2003). Implementing practical interventions to support chronic illness self-management. *The Joint Commission Journal on Quality and Safety*, 29(11), 563–574. doi:10.1016/s1549-3741(03)29067-5
- Glaser, B. G., & Strauss, A. L. (1967). The discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research. Piscataway, New Jersey: Transaction.
- Glynn, L., Casey, M., Walsh, J., Hayes, P.S., Harte, R.P., & Heaney, D. (2015). Patients' views and experiences of technology based self-management tools for the treatment of hypertension in the community: A qualitative study. *BMC Family Practice*, 16,119. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12875-015-0333-7
- Grady, P. A., & Gough, L. L. (2014). Self-management: A comprehensive approach to management of chronic conditions. *American Journal of Public Health*, 104(8), e25–e31. http://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302041
- Gray, S., Miller, D., Kuluski, K., & Cott, C. (2014). Tying eHealth tools to patient needs: exploring the use of eHealth for community-dwelling patients with complex

chronic disease and disability. *JMIR Research Protocol*, *3*(4), e67. doi: 10.2196/resprot.3500.

- Greenberg, A. J., Falisi, A. L., Finney Rutten, L. J., Chou, W.-Y. S., Patel, V., Moser, R.
 P., & Hesse, B. W. (2017). Access to Electronic personal health records among patients with multiple chronic conditions: A secondary data analysis. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 19(6), e188. http://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.7417
- Griffiths, F., Cave, J., Boardman, F., Ren, J., Pawlikowska, T., Ball, R., ... Cohen, A.
 (2012). Social networks The future for health care delivery. *Social Science & Medicine*, 75(12), 2233–2241. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.08.023

Grossoehme, D. H. (2014). Research methodology overview of qualitative research. *Journal of Health Care Chaplaincy*, 20(3), 109–122. http://doi.org/10.1080/08854726.2014.925660

- Hamine, S., Gerth-Guyette, E., Faulx, D., Green, B. B., & Ginsburg, A. S. (2015). Impact of mHealth Chronic Disease Management on Treatment Adherence and Patient Outcomes: A Systematic Review. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *17*(2), e52. http://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.3951
- Harvey, J., Dopson, S., McManus, R. J., & Powell, J. (2015). Factors influencing the adoption of self-management solutions: an interpretive synthesis of the literature on stakeholder experiences. Implementation science : IS, 10, 159. doi:10.1186/s13012-015-0350-x
- Harvey, J., Dopson, S., McManus, R. J., & Powell, J. (2015). Factors influencing the adoption of self-management solutions: an interpretive synthesis of the literature

on stakeholder experiences. Implementation science : IS, 10, 159.

doi:10.1186/s13012-015-0350-x

- Haverhals, L. M., Lee, C. A., Siek, K. A., Darr, C. A., Linnebur, S. A., Ruscin, J. M., & Ross, S. E. (2011). Older adults with multi-morbidity: medication management processes and design implications for personal health applications. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *13*(2), e44. http://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.1813
- Heidegger, M. (1996). *Being and time*. New York: State University of New York Press, Albany.
- Hendricks, V. M., Blanken, P., & Adriaans, N. (1992). *Snowball sampling: A pilot study on cocaine use*. Rotterdam: IVO.
- Hester, K. L. M. Newton, J., Rapley, T., & De Soyza, A. (2018). Patient information, education, and self-management in bronchiectasis: Facilitating improvements to optimize health outcomes. *Biomed Central Pulmonary Medicine*, 18 (80). doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12890-018-0633-1
- Holden, R. J., & Karsh, B. T. (2010). The Technology Acceptance Model: Its past and its future in health care. *Journal of Biomedical Informatics*, 43(1), 159. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbi.2009.07.002
- Holmström, I., & Röing, M. (2010). The relation between patient-centeredness and patient empowerment: a discussion on concepts. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 79, 167-172. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2009.08.008

- Huber, M., Knottnerus, J. A., Green, L., van der Horst, H., Jadad, A, R., Kromhout, D.,...
 Smid, H. (2011). How should we define health? *British Medical Journal*, 343 (2), d4163–d4163. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d4163
- Jacobs, R. J., Ownby, R. L., Acevedo, A., & Waldrop-Valverde, D. (2017). A qualitative study examining health literacy and chronic illness self-management in Hispanic and non-Hispanic older adults. *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare*, 10, 167– 177. http://doi.org/10.2147/JMDH.S135370
- Jorgensen, S. M. R., Schiotz, M. L., & Christensen, U. (2017). Perceived value of eHealth among people living with multimorbidity: a qualitative study. *Journal of Comorbidity*, 7(1). doi: doi.org/10.15256/joc.2017.7.98
- Kenning, C., Coventry, P. A., Gibbons, C., Bee, P., Fisher, L., & Bower, P. (2015). Does patient experience of multimorbidity predict self-management and health outcomes in a prospective study in primary care? *Family Practice*, *32*(3), 311–316. http://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmv002
- Koch, T. (1994). Establishing rigor in qualitative research: The decision trail. Journal of *Advanced Nursing*, *19*, 976–986. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.1994.tb01177.x
- Kowitlawakul, Y. (2011). The technology acceptance model: Predicting nurses' intention to use telemedicine technology (eICU). *Computer, Informatics, Nursing*, 29, 411– 418. doi:10.1097/ncn.0b013e3181f9dd4a
- Kwankam, Y. (2004). *What eHealth can offer*? Bulletin of the World Health Organization. Retrieved from

http://www.who.int/iris/handle/10665/72994#sthash.Uaey6SmK.dpuf

- Langdridge, D. (2007). *Phenomenological psychology: Theory, research and methods*. London: Pearson.
- Liddy, C., Blazkho, V., & Mill, K. (2014). Challenges of self-management when living with multiple chronic conditions: Systematic review of the qualitative literature. *Canadian Family Physician*, 60(12), 1123–1133. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4264810/#sec13title
- Lim, S. H., & Kim, D. (2012). The role of trust in the use of health infomediaries among university students. *Informatics for Health and Social Care*, 37, 92–105. doi:10.3109/17538157.2011.647933
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E.G. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills: SAGE Publications.
- Lindberg, B., Nilsson, C., Zotterman, D., Soderberg, S., & Skar, L. (2013). Using information and communication technology in home care for communication between patients, family members, and healthcare professionals: A systematic review. *International Journal of Telemedicine Application*, 461829. doi: 10.1155/2013/461829
- Lo, C., Ilic, D., Teede, H., Cass, A., Fulcher, G., Gallagher, M., ... Zoungas, S. (2016).
 The perspectives of patients on health-care for co-morbid diabetes and chronic kidney disease: A Qualitative study. *PLOS ONE*, *11*(1), e0146615.
 doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0146615

- Lobb, A., & McDonnell, S. (2009). Technologies can improve public health education. *American Journal of Public Health*, 99(3), 390–391. Retrieved from http://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2008.153361
- Long, A. N., & Dagogo-Jack, S. (2011). Comorbidities of diabetes and hypertension: mechanisms and approach to target organ protection. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension* (Greenwich), 13, 244–251. doi:10.1111/j.1751-7176.2011.00434.x
- Lorig, K. R., Sobel, D. S., Ritter, P. L., & Hobbs, M. (2001). Effect of a self-management program on patients with chronic disease. *Effective Clinical Practice*, 4 (6), 256-262. PMID: 11769298
- Lucas, H. (2015). New technology and illness self-management: Potential relevance for resource-poor populations in Asia. Social Science & Medicine, 145, 145-153. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.11.008
- Luijks, H., Lagro-Janssen, A., & van Weel, C. (2016). Multimorbidity and the primary healthcare perspective. *Journal of Comorbidity*, 6(2), 46–49.
 doi:10.15256/joc.2016.6.84
- Macgregor, A. (2007). Chronic disease management-PLUS. In: Dorland J, McColl MA, editors. Emerging approaches to chronic disease management in primary health care: Managing chronic disease in the twenty-first century. Queens University School of Policy, 21-30.
- Magnan, E. M., Palta, M., Mahoney, J. E., Pandhi, N., Bolt, D. M., Fink, J., ... Smith, M.A. (2015). The relationship of individual comorbid chronic conditions to diabetes

care quality. *British Medical Journal Open Diabetes Research & Care*, 3(1), e000080. doi:10.1136/bmjdrc-2015-000080

- Malterud, K., Volkert, K. D., & Guassora, A.D. (2016). Sample size in qualitative interview studies guided by information power. *Qualitative health research*, 26 (13), 1753-1760. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315617444
- Martin, C. A., & Upvall, M. J. (2016). A mobile phone HIV medication adherence intervention: Acceptability and feasibility study. *Journal of the Association of Nurses in AIDS Care*, 27(6), 804-816. doi:10.1016/j.jana.2016.07.002 doi:10.1016/j.jana.2016.07.002
- Martin, L. M., Leff, M., Calonge, N., Garett, C., & Nelson, D. E. (2000). Validation of self-reported chronic conditions and health services in a managed care population. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 18(3), 215-8.doi: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10722987
- Marwa, N. M., & Mtshali, N. G. (2016). Conceptualization of management of comorbid diabetes and hypertension conditions in Kenya: A focused ethnographic study. *IOSR Journal of Nursing and Health Science*, 5 (3), 101-111. doi: 10.9790/1959-050303101111
- Mason, B., Nanton, V., Epiphaniou, E., Murray, S.A., Donaldson, A., Shipman, C., ...Boyd, K. (2016). 'My body's falling apart.' Understanding the experiences of patients with advanced multimorbidity to improve care: Serial interviews with patients and carers. *British Medical Journal Supportive & Palliative Care*, 6, 60-65. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjspcare-2013-000639

- Mason, M. (2010). Sample size and saturation in PhD studies using qualitative interviews. Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum: Qualitative Social Research, [S.I.], v. 11, n. 3, Aug. 2010. ISSN 1438-5627. Available at:
 http://www.qualitative-research.net/index.php/fqs/article/view/1428/3028>. Date accessed 18 Dec. 2017. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.17169/fqs-11.3.1428.
- May, C. R., Eton, D. T., Boehmer, K., Gallacher, K., Hunt, K., MacDonald, S., ...
 Shippee, N. (2014). Rethinking the patient: Using burden of treatment theory to understand the changing dynamics of illness. *BioMed Central Health Services Research*, *14*(1). doi:10.1186/1472-6963-14-281
- McCorkle, R., Ercolano, E., Lazenby, M., Schulman-Green, D., Schilling, L. S., Lorig,
 K., & Wagner, E. H. (2011). Self-management: Enabling and empowering
 patients living with cancer as a chronic illness. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 61(1), 50-62.
- McDermott, A., & While, A. E. (2013). Maximizing the healthcare environment: A systematic review exploring the potential of computer technology to promote selfmanagement of chronic illness in healthcare settings. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 92 (1), 13-22. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2013.02.014
- McGillion, M., O'Keefe-McCarthy, S., Carroll, S. L., Victor, J. C., Cosman, T., Cook, A.,... Arthur, H. M. (2014). Impact of self-management interventions on stable angina symptoms and health-related quality of life: A meta-analysis. *BioMed Central Cardiovascular Disorders, 14*(1). doi:10.1186/1471-2261-14-14

- McLean, S., Protti, D., & Sheikh, A. (2011). Telehealthcare for long-term conditions. *British Medical Journal, 342*, 120. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d120
- McSharry, J., Bishop, F. L., Moss-Morris, R., & Kendrick, T. (2013). The chicken and egg thing': cognitive representations and self-management of multimorbidity in people with diabetes and depression. *Psychology & Health*, 28(1), 103-19. doi: 10.1080/08870446.2012.716438
- Mensah, G. A. (2016). Tackling non-communicable diseases in Africa. *Health Education and Behavior*, *43* (1), 7S-13S. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1090198116633454
- Merleau-Ponty, M. (1962). *Phenomenology of perception*. Atlantic Highlands, New Jersey: The Humanities Press.
- Ministry of Health [MOH] Kenya (2011). Kenya National eHealth Strategy 2011-2017. Retrieved from

http://www.isfteh.org/files/media/kenya_national_ehealth_strategy_2011-2017.pdf

- Morrison, D., Agur, K., Mercer, S. M., Eiras, A., Montalo, J. I. G., & Gruffydd- Jones, K. (2016). Managing multimorbidity in primary care in patients with chronic respiratory conditions. *Primary Care Respiratory Medicine*, *26*, 16043. doi:10.1038/npjpcrm.2016.43
- Morse, J. M. (1994). Designing funded qualitative research. In Denizin, N. K. & Lincoln,Y. S., Handbook of qualitative research (2nd Ed). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGEPublications

- Moustakas, C. (1994). *Phenomenological research methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Ltd doi: 10.4135/9781412995658
- Mugure, G. I., Karama, M., Kyobutungi, C., & Karanja, S. (2014). Correlates for cardiovascular diseases among diabetic/hypertensive patients attending outreach clinics in two Nairobi slums, Kenya. *Pan African Medical Journal*, *19* (261). doi:10.11604/pamj.2014.19.261.5261
- Navikas, R., Petric, V. K., Feigl, A. B., & Seychell, M. (2015). Multimorbidity: What do we know? What should we do? *Journal of Comorbidity*, 6(1), 4–11. doi:10.15256/joc.2016.6.72
- Nilsson, S. E., Johansson, B., Berg, S., Karlsson, D., & McClearn, G. E. (2002). A comparison of diagnosis captured from medical records, self-reports, and drug registrations: A study in individuals 80 years and older. *Aging (Milano)* 14, 178 – 184.
- Njoroge, M., Zurovac, D., Ogara, E. A. A., Chuma, J., & Kirigia, D. (2017). Assessing the feasibility of eHealth and mHealth: A systematic review and analysis of initiatives implemented in Kenya. *BioMed Central*, 10, 90. doi:10.1186/s13104-017-2416-0
- Noël, P. H., Parchman, M. L., Williams, J. W., Cornell, J. E., Shuko, L., Zeber, J. E., ...
 Pugh, J. A. (2007). The challenges of multimorbidity from the patient perspective. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 22(S3), 419–424. doi:10.1007/s11606-007-0308-z

- Obstfelder, A., Engeseth, K. H., & Wynn, R. (2007). Characteristics of successfully implemented telemedical applications. *Implementation Science*, *2*(1), 25. doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-2-25
- Oakley, A. (1981). *Interviewing women- a contradiction in terms in H. Roberts* (ed). Doing Feminist research. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul
- Or, C., Karsh, B. T., Severtson, D. J., Burke, L. J., Brown, R. L., & Brennan, P. F. (2011). Factors affecting home care patients' acceptance of a web-based interactive self-management technology. *Journal of American Medical Informatics Association*, 18, 51–59. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/jamia.2010.007336
- Otieno, C., Vaghela, V., Mwendwa, F., Kayima, J., & Ogola, E. (2006). Cardiovascular risk factors in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus in Kenya: Levels of control attained at the outpatient diabetic clinic of Kenyatta National Hospital, Nairobi. *East African Medical Journal*, 82(12). doi:10.4314/eamj.v82i12.9380
- Peiris, D., Praveen, D., Johnson, C., & Mogulluru, K. (2014). Use of mHealth systems and tools for non-communicable diseases in low-and middle-income countries: A systematic review. *Journal of Cardiovascular Translational Research*, 7(8), 677-691. doi:10.1007/s12265-014-9581-5
- Perruccio, A. V., Power, J. D., & Katz, J. N. (2014). Multimorbidity or comorbidity. In encyclopedia of quality of life and well-being research, 4195-4197. Springer Netherlands.

Peeters, J. M., Wiegers, T. A., & Friele, R. D. (2013). How technology in care at home affects patient self-care and self-management: A scoping review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 10(11), 5541–5564. http://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph10115541

Petrillo, L. A., & Ritchie, C. S. (2016). The challenges of symptom management for patients with multimorbidity in research and practice: A thematic review. *Progress in Palliative Care, 24*(5), 262–267.
doi:10.1080/09699260.2016.1192320

- Piette, J. D., & Kerr, E. A. (2006). The impact of comorbid chronic conditions on diabetes care. *Diabetes Care*, 29(3), 725–731. doi:10.2337/diacare.29.03.06.dc05-2078
- Powell, R. E., Henstenburg, J. M., Cooper, G., Hollander, J. E., & Rising, K. L. (2017).
 Patient perceptions of telehealth primary care video visits. *The Annals of Family Medicine*, 15(3), 225–229. doi:10.1370/afm.2095
- Poggenpoel, M. & Myburgh, C. (2003). The researcher as research instrument in educational research: A possible threat to trustworthiness? (A: research instrument). *Education, 124* (2), 418-423.
- Rahimpour, M., Lovell, N. H., Celler, B. G., & McCormick, J. (2008). Patients' perceptions of a home telecare system. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 77, 486–498. doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2007.10.006
- Reeds, J., & Klein, E. (1967). A comprehensive etymological dictionary of the English language. *The Modern Language Journal*, *51*(5), 315. doi:10.2307/323458

- Reid, M.M., Fisher, K., Reimer, H., Ma, X., & Ploeg, J. (2016). Comorbidity burden and health services use in community-living older adults with diabetes mellitus: A retrospective cohort study. *Canadian Journal of Diabetes*, 40, 35-42. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jcjd.2015.09.002
- Ritchie, J., & Lewis, J. (2003). *Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers*. London: SAGE Publishers, Thousand Oaks
- Rosbach, M., & Andersen, J. S. (2017) Patient-experienced burden of treatment in patients with multimorbidity – A systematic review of qualitative data. *PLoS ONE12*(6), e0179916. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0179916
- Salisbury C. (2012). Multimorbidity: redesigning health care for people who use it. *Lancet, 380*, 7–9. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60482-6
- Samb, B., Desai, N., Nishtar, S., Mendis, S., Bekedam, H., Wright, A., Hsu, J. et al. (2010). Prevention and management of chronic disease: A litmus test for healthsystems strengthening in low-income and middle-income countries. *Lancet*, 376, (9754), 1785-1797. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61353-0.
- Sartorius, N., Holt, R. I. G., & Maj, M (eds) (2015). Comorbidity of mental and physical disorders. Key issues mental health. *Basel Karger*, 179, 33-41. doi:10.1159/000365545
- Schoenberg, N. E., Leach, C., & Edwards, W. (2009). "It's a tossup between my hearing, my heart, and my hip": Prioritizing and accommodating multiple morbidities by vulnerable older adults. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved,* 20(1), 134–151. http://doi.org/10.1353/hpu.0.0115

- Schulz, P. J., & Nakamoto, K. (2012). Health literacy and patient empowerment in health communication: The importance of separating conjoined twins. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 90(1), 4-11. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2012.09.006.
- Schuz, B., Wurm, S., Warner, L. M., Zielgemann, J.P. (2012). Self-efficacy and multiple illness representations in older adults: A multilevel approach. *Psychology & Health*, 27 (1). http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/08870446.2010.541908
- Seidman, I. (2012) Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences. Teachers college press.
- Shadmi, E. (2013). Multimorbidity and equity in health. *International Journal for Equity in Health, 12*, 59. http://doi.org/10.1186/1475-9276-12-59.
- Siantz, E., & Aranda, M. P. (2014). Chronic disease self-management interventions for adults with serious mental illness: a systematic review of the literature. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 36(3), 233–244. doi:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2014.01.014
- Sidhu, M.S., Gale, N. K., Gill, P., Marshal, T., Taylor, B., & Jolly, K. (2014). A systematic review of lay-led group-based self-management interventions for minority ethnic populations diagnosed with long-term conditions in high income countries. *Diversity and Equality in Health and Care*, 11(3-4), 225-36. Retrieved from

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/265914282_A_systematic_review_of_la y-led_group-based_self-management_interventions_for_minorityethnic_populations_diagnosed_with_long_term_conditions_in_high_income_cou ntries

- Simonik, A., Vader, K., Ellis, D., Kesbian, D., Leung, P., Jachyra, P., ... O'Brien, K. K.
 (2016). Are you ready? Exploring readiness to engage in exercise among people living with HIV and multimorbidity in Toronto, Canada: A qualitative study.
 British Medical Journal Open, 6(3), e010029. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010029
- Slightam, C.A., Brandt, K., Jenchura, E. C., Lewis, E. T., Asch, S. M., & Zulman, D. M. (2014). Tying eHealth tools to patient needs: Exploring the use of eHealth for community-dwelling patients with complex chronic disease and disability. *JMIR Research Protocols*, 3(4), e67. http://doi.org/10.2196/resprot.3500
- Small, N., Bower, P., Chew-Graham, C.A., Whaley, D., & Protheroe, J. (2013). Patient empowerment in long-term conditions: development and preliminary testing of a new measure. *BMC Health Services Research*, 13, 263. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-263
- Snowdon, A. W., Alessi, C., Bassi, H., DeForge, R. T., & Schnarr, K. (2015). Enhancing patient experience through personalization of health services. *Healthcare Management Forum*, 28(5), 182–185. doi:10.1177/0840470415588656
- Starks, H. & Trinidad, S. B. (2007). Choose your method: A comparison of phenomenology, discourse analysis, and grounded theory. *Qualitative Health Research*, 17(10), 1372-80. doi: 10.1177/1049732307307031
- Thompson, P. (2000). *The Voice of the Past: Oral history*, 2nd ed. Oxford: OXFORD University Press
- Tran, V. T., Barnes, C., Montori, V. M., Fallisard, B., & Ravaud, P. (2015). Taxonomy of the burden of treatment: a multi-country web-based qualitative study of patients

with chronic conditions. *BioMed Central medicine*, *13*, 115. doi:10.1186/s12916-015-0356-x

- Tobin, G. A., & Begley, C. M. (2004). Methodological rigor within a qualitative framework. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *48*, 388–396. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2004.03207.x
- Townsend, A., Leese, J., Adam, P., McDonald, M., Li, L. C., Kerr, S., & Backman, C. L. (2015). eHealth, participatory medicine, and ethical care: A focus group study of patients' and health care providers' use of health-related internet information. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *17*(6), e155. http://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.3792
- Townsend, A., Adam, P., Li, L. C., McDonald, M., & Backman, C. L. (2013). exploring eHealth ethics and multi-morbidity: protocol for an interview and focus group study of patient and health care provider views and experiences of using digital media for health purposes. *JMIR Research Protocols*, 2(2), e38. doi: http://doi.org/10.2196/resprot.2732
- Valderas, J. M., Starfield, B., Sibbald, B., Salisbury, C., & Roland, M. (2009). Defining comorbidity: Implications for understanding health and health services. *Annals of Family Medicine*, 7(4), 357–363. http://doi.org/10.1370/afm.983

Van den Akker, M., Buntinx, F., & Knottnerus, J. A. (1996). Comorbidity or multimorbidity. *European Journal of General Practice*, 2(2), 65–70. doi:10.3109/13814789609162146

- van Vugt, M., de Wit, M., Cleijne, W. H., & Snoek, F. J (2013). Use of behavioral change techniques in web-based self-management programs for Type 2 Diabetes patients: Systematic review. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *15*(12), e279. doi: 10.2196/jmir.2800
- Wagner, E. H. (2001). Meeting the needs of chronically ill people. *British Medical Journal*, *323*, 945–946. doi:10.1136/bmj.323.7319.945
- Ware, P., Bartlett, S. J., Paré, G., Symeonidis, I., Tannenbaum, C., Bartlett, G., ... Ahmed, S. (2017). Using eHealth technologies: Interests, preferences, and concerns of older adults. *Interactive Journal of Medical Research*, 6(1), e3. http://doi.org/10.2196/ijmr.4447
- Webb B., & Webb, S. (1932). Methods of social study. London: Longmans, Green
- White, C., Lentin, P., & Farnworth, L. (2015). Multimorbidity and the process of living with ongoing illness. *Research Article chronic illness*, *12* (2), 83-97
- Will, C. M. & Weiner, K. (2015). The drugs do not sell: DIY heart health and the overthe-counter statin experience. *Social Science & Medicine*, 131,280-288. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.04.033
- Williams, V., Price, J., Hardinge, M., Tarassenko, L., & Farmer, A. (2014). Using a mobile health application to support self-management in COPD: A qualitative study. *British Journal of General Practice*, 64 (624), e392-e400. doi: https://doi.org/10.3399/bjgp14X680473

World Health Organization [] (2015). Noncommunicable diseases and mental health: UN, Kenyan government take broad-based approach to fighting NCDs. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/nmh/events/2014/kenya-ncd-prevention/en/
World Health Organization (2011). Second Global Survey on eHealth (Global

Observatory for eHealth) Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011. [2015-02-16]. website mHealth: New horizons for health through mobile technologies http://www.who.int/goe/publications/goe_mhealth_web.pdf.

- Young, C. E., Boyle, F. M., Brooker, K. S., & Mutch, A. J. (2015). Incorporating patient preferences in the management of multiple long-term conditions: Is this a role for clinical practice guidelines? *Journal of Comorbidity*, *5*, 122–131. http://doi.org/10.15256/joc.2015.5.53
- Yuksel-Arslan, P., Yildirim, S. & Robin, B.S. (2015). A phenomenological study: teachers' experiences of using digital storytelling in early childhood education. *Educational studies*, 42 (5), 427-445
- Zahavi, D. (2003). *Husserl's Phenomenology: Cultural Memory in the Present*. Stanford University Press: Stanford, CA

Zulman, D. M., Jenchura, E. C., Cohen, D. M., Lewis, E. T., Houston, T. K., & Asch, S. M. (2015). How can eHealth technology address challenges related to multimorbidity? Perspectives from patients with multiple chronic conditions. *Journal of General Internal Medicine, 30* (8), 1063-1070. doi: 10.1007/s11606-015-3222-9.

Zullig, L. L., Gellad, W. F., Moaddeb, J., Crowley, M. J., Shrank, W., Granger, B. B., ... Bosworth, H. B. (2015). Improving diabetes medication adherence: Successful, scalable interventions. *Patient Preference and Adherence*, 9, 139–149. http://doi.org/10.2147/PPA.S69651

Zwerink, M., Brusse-Keizer, M., van der Valk, P. D., Zielhuis, G. A., Monninkhof, E.
M., van der Palen, J., ... Effing, T. (2014). Self-management for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. doi:10.1002/14651858.cd002990.pub3

Appendix A: Recruitment flyer

Walden University

Volunteers Wanted for a Research Study

I am looking for volunteers to take part in a study on, 'Perspectives of Patients with Comorbidity on Use of eHealth Technology for Self-Management'.

As a participant in the study, you will be asked to participate in individual interviews where I will seek your views on use of technology in the management of the comorbid conditions. The purpose of the research is to understand the perspectives of patients with comorbidity on the use of eHealth to promote self-management.

For you to be eligible, you must have at least two chronic conditions. Your participation is voluntary and would involve one interview session, lasting approximately 30-40 minutes.

In appreciation for your time, you will receive Ksh. 500.

For more information about this research, or to volunteer for this research, please contact: Dorcas Maina

Walden University

At Phone number +254724440843

Email: dorcas.maina@waldenu.edu

The study has been reviewed and approved by the University of Nairobi and Kenyatta National Hospital Ethics Review committee and the Institutional Review Board at Walden University

Appendix B: Approval Letter from Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi

Ethical Committee

	BRE	NATIONA	
	Star	APPROVED TO	
		NH 12 HILL PIT	
		× 13 JUN 2018 ≥	
		Potru cosi	CITY HEALTH C
LIN	WERSITY OF NAIDOR	Control March	KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPITAL
co	LLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES	20723-002	P O BOX 20723 Code 00202
PO	BOX 19676 Code 00202	KNH-UON ERC	Tel: 726300-9
Tel:(grams: varsity 254-020) 2726300 Ext 44355	Email: uonknh_erc@uonbl.ac.ke Website: http://www.erc.uonbl.ac.ke	Telegrams: MEDSUP, Nairobi
		Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/uonknh.erc	
Ref	KNH-ERC/A/226	I WITTER: (BOONKNH_EKC nithes/witter.componing.com	June 13, 2018
Don			
Rea	No A00386222/PbD candi	date)	
Sch	ool of Public Health	date)	
Colle	ege of Health Sciences		
vval	Jen University, USA		
Dear RESE TECH	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL - PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDI EMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT	ry on USE OF EHEALTH AL (P107/02/2018)
Dear RESE TECH This i appro	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG s to inform you that the KNH <u>oved</u> your above research p	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDI EMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UON Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 ^o	TY ON USE OF EHEALTH TAL (P107/02/2018) IH- UoN ERC) has reviewed and the June 2018 – 12 th June 2019.
Dear RESE TECH This i appro	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH <u>oved</u> your above research p ipproval is subject to complia	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIN SEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 ^o ance with the following requirements:	Y ON USE OF EHEALTH (P107/02/2018) H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and June 2018 – 12 th June 2019.
Dear RESE <u>TECH</u> This i <u>appro</u> This a	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH- <u>oved</u> your above research p ipproval is subject to compliant Only approved documen	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIN EMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 ^a ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments	TY ON USE OF EHEALTH (P107/02/2018) H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and June 2018 – 12 th June 2019.
Dear RESE TECH This i appro This a a) b)	Dorcas CARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH- byped your above research p ipproval is subject to compli- Only approved documen All changes (amendment	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIN EMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 ^a ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitte	AL (P107/02/2018) H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and June 2018 – 12 th June 2019. advertising materials etc) will be used. d for review and approval by KNH-UoN
Dear RESE TECH This i appro This a a) b)	Dorcas CARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH- byped your above research p pproval is subject to compli- Only approved document All changes (amendment ERC before implementation	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIN SEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 ¹⁹ ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments ts, deviations, violations etc) are submitted ion.	A Constant of the second secon
Dear RESE <u>TECH</u> This i <u>appro</u> This a a) b) c)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH- byped your above research p pproval is subject to compli- only approved documen All changes (amendment ERC before implementat Death and life threatening whether related or unrela	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIN SEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 th ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitted ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the	Y ON USE OF EHEALTH (P107/02/2018) H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and June 2018 – 12 th June 2019. advertising materials etc) will be used. to for review and approval by KNH-UoN (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of
Dear RESE TECH This i appro This a a) b) c)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG s to inform you that the KNH- <u>oved</u> your above research p upproval is subject to compliant Only approved document All changes (amendment ERC before implementati Death and life threatening whether related or unrelan ontification.	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIN SEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13" ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitte ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the	ATY ON USE OF EHEALTH (P107/02/2018) (H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and b June 2018 – 12 th June 2019. advertising materials etc) will be used. ad for review and approval by KNH-UoN (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of
Dear RESE TECH This i appro This a a) b) c) d)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAGE is to inform you that the KNH- by our above research proved your above research proved is subject to compliant in Only approved document All changes (amendmental Death and life threatening whether related or unrelanotification. Any changes, anticipated	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDI THEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT H-UON Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 th ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitted ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the or otherwise that may increase the risks	ATY ON USE OF EHEALTH (P107/02/2018) (H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and June 2018 – 12 th June 2019. Advertising materials etc) will be used. Advertising materials etc) will be used. (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of s or affect safety or welfare of study
Dear RESE <u>TECH</u> This i <u>appro</u> This a a) b) c) d)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAGE is to inform you that the KNH- <u>oved</u> your above research p upproval is subject to compliant only approved document All changes (amendment ERC before implementat Death and life threatening whether related or unrelant notification. Any changes, anticipated participants and others or	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDI EMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UON Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 th ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitted ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the or otherwise that may increase the riske raffect the integrity of the research musi-	TY ON USE OF EHEALTH AL (P107/02/2018) IH- UoN ERC) has reviewed and a June 2018 – 12 th June 2019. Advertising materials etc) will be used. ted for review and approval by KNH-UoN (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events KNH-UON ERC within 72 hours of ts or affect safety or welfare of study t be reported to KNH- UoN ERC within 7
Dear RESE <u>TECH</u> This i <u>appro</u> This a a) b) c) d)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAGE is to inform you that the KNH- byped your above research p inpproval is subject to compliant Only approved documenn All changes (amendment ERC before implementat Death and life threatening whether related or unrela notification. Any changes, anticipated participants and others or hours.	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDI EMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UON Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 th ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitted ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the or otherwise that may increase the risk raffect the integrity of the research must be reported of approval at least 60 days.	TY ON USE OF EHEALTH AL (P107/02/2018) (H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and a June 2018 – 12 th June 2019. Advertising materials etc) will be used. advertising materials etc) will be used. (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of to raffect safety or welfare of study t be reported to KNH- UoN ERC within 7 prior to expire of the energy
Dear RESE <u>TECF</u> This i a <u>appro</u> This a a) b) c) c) d) e)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INDLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH- <u>oved</u> your above research p inproval is subject to compli- Only approved documen All changes (amendment) ERC before implementat Death and life threatening whether related or unrela notification. Any changes, anticipated participants and others or hours. Submission of a request f (Attach a comprehensive	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIT EMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UON Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 th ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitted ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the or otherwise that may increase the risk r affect the integrity of the research must for renewal of approval at least 60 days progress report to support the renewal	A constraints of the approval period.
Dear RESE TECH This i approvement This a a) b) c) c) d) e) f)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH- byed your above research p ipproval is subject to compliant Only approved document All changes (amendmenti ERC before implementati Death and life threatening whether related or unrela notification. Any changes, anticipated participants and others or hours. Submission of a request f (Attach a comprehensive Submission of an executi	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIT SEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UON Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 th ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitter ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the or otherwise that may increase the riska affect the integrity of the research musi- for renewal of approval at least 60 days progress report to support the renewal) ve summary report within 90 days upor	TY ON USE OF EHEALTH (P107/02/2018) H- UoN ERC) has reviewed and June 2018 – 12 th June 2019. advertising materials etc) will be used. d for review and approval by KNH-UoN (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of s or affect safety or welfare of study t be reported to KNH- UoN ERC within 7 prior to expiry of the approval period. Completion of the study.
Dear RESE TECH This i approvements approvements approvements approvements approvements b) c) c) d) e) f)	Dorcas EARCH PROPOSAL – PERSPI INOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAG is to inform you that the KNH- byped your above research p ipproval is subject to compliant Only approved document All changes (amendmenting Death and life threatening whether related or unreland notification. Any changes, anticipated participants and others or hours. Submission of a request f (Attach a comprehensive Submission of an executing this information will form of the secuting Submission of an executing Submission submission submis	ECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDIN SEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPIT I- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KN proposal. The approval period is from 13 st ance with the following requirements: ts (informed consents, study instruments is, deviations, violations etc) are submitted ion. g problems and serious adverse events (ted to the study must be reported to the or otherwise that may increase the risk: affect the integrity of the research must for renewal of approval at least 60 days progress report vithin 90 days upor part of the data base that will be consu	A completion of the study, Ited in future when processing related the completion of the study. Ited in future when processing related

Protect to discover

APPROVED 1 3 JUN 2018 KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPITAL UON-UNIVERSITY OF NAIROBI 20723-002 P O BOX 20723 Code 00202 COLLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES Tel: 726300-9 P O BOX 19676 Code 00202 KNH-UON ERC Fax: 725272 Telegrams: varsity Tel:(254-020) 2726300 Ext 44355 Email: uonknh_erc@uonbl.ac.ke Telegrams: MEDSUP, Nairobi Website: http://www.erc.uonbi.ac.ke Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/uonknh.erc Twitter: @UONKNH_ERC https://twitter.com/UONKNH_ERC Ref: KNH-ERC/A/226 June 13, 2018 Dorcas W. Maina Reg. No. A00386222(PhD candidate) School of Public Health College of Health Sciences Walden University, USA Dear Dorcas RESEARCH PROPOSAL - PERSPECTIVES OF PATIENTS WITH COMORBIDITY ON USE OF EHEALTH TECHNOLOGY FOR SELF-MANAGEMENT AT KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPITAL (P107/02/2018) This is to inform you that the KNH- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KNH- UoN ERC) has reviewed and approved your above research proposal. The approval period is from 13th June 2018 - 12th June 2019. This approval is subject to compliance with the following requirements: Only approved documents (informed consents, study instruments, advertising materials etc) will be used. a) All changes (amendments, deviations, violations etc) are submitted for review and approval by KNH-UoN b) ERC before implementation. Death and life threatening problems and serious adverse events (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events c) whether related or unrelated to the study must be reported to the KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of notification. Any changes, anticipated or otherwise that may increase the risks or affect safety or welfare of study d) participants and others or affect the integrity of the research must be reported to KNH- UoN ERC within 72 hours. Submission of a request for renewal of approval at least 60 days prior to expiry of the approval period. e) (Attach a comprehensive progress report to support the renewal). Submission of an executive summary report within 90 days upon completion of the study. f) This information will form part of the data base that will be consulted in future when processing related research studies so as to minimize chances of study duplication and/ or plagiarism.

Protect to discover